The role of glutamate in prediction error

Haakon Reithe



MAPSYK360, masterprogram i psykologi,

Studieretning: Atferd og nevrovitenskap

ved

UNIVERSITETET I BERGEN

DET PSYKOLOGISKE FAKULTET

Vår 2020

Antall ord: 19 641

Veileder: Kristiina Kompus, Institutt for Biologisk og Medisinsk Psykologi

Biveileder: Gerard Eric Dwyer, Institutt for Biologisk og Medisinsk Psykologi

Abstract

The present study aims to investigate the molecular underpinning of the cognitive phenomenon *prediction error* by the use of functional proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy (1H-fMRS). The phenomenon occurs when sensory stimulation deviates from predictions made by a cognitive model of the world. Theoretical considerations and empirical evidence from both basic and clinical research suggest that this phenomenon arises as a function of glutamatergic activity in the temporal and frontal cortices. 1H-fMRS has in recent years been used to successfully measure glutamate in response to sensory stimulation. The current study used an auditory oddball paradigm in order to investigate the possibility of measuring an increase in glutamate in response to auditory stimulation with 1H-fMRS, and investigate the hypothesis that glutamatergic activity underlies the prediction error phenomenon. The current study did not find any significant increases in response auditory stimulation in general but did find a statistically significant increase in response to auditory oddballs at 300ms and 400ms after stimulus onset. The current study also measured GABA in response to auditory stimulation. GABA was revealed to increase in response to auditory stimulation, showing a progressive increase from stimulus onset to 600ms. The current findings have implications for the use of 1H-fMRS to study metabolic activity in the brain, and for basic and clinical research pertaining to the functional role of glutamate and GABA in the auditory cortex.

Glutamate, GABA, 1H-fMRS, prediction error, Oddball

Sammendrag

Denne studien har som mål å undersøke det molekylære fundamentet til det kognitive fenomenet "prediction error" gjennom bruken av funksjonell proton magnetisk resonans spektroskopi (1H-fMRS). Fenomenet oppstår når sensorisk stimulering avviker fra

prediksjoner generert av en kognitiv modell av verdenen. Teoretiske betraktninger og empirisk evidens fra både grunnforskning og klinisk forskning indikerer at dette fenomenet oppstår som en funksjon av glutamatenergisk aktivitet i temporal og frontale korteks. 1HfMRS har de siste årene blitt brukt til å måle glutamat i respons til sensorisk stimulering. Denne studien benytter et auditivt "oddball" paradigme til å undersøke hypotesen om at glutamat aktivitet er fundamentet til "prediction error". Ingen generell økning i glutamat til auditiv stimulering ble avdekket av denne studien, men en signifikant økning i glutamat til avvikende stimulus 300ms og 400ms etter stimulering ble funnet. GABA ble også målt i respons til auditiv stimulering. En signifikant økning i GABA ble målt i respons auditiv stimulering, som progressivt økte fra 0ms til 600ms etter stimulus presentasjon. Funnene i studien har implikasjoner for bruken av 1H-fMRS til måling av metabolitt aktivitet, samt for grunnforskning og klinisk forskning rundt de funksjonelle rollene til glutamat og GABA i auditive korteks.

The project was presented as a master's topic during the last weeks of the spring semester 2019. The project really intrigued me, so I contacted the project leader Kristiina Kompus and we planned a meeting together. During the meeting I was briefed on the general aim of the study. We planned to meet again after the summer holiday and discuss the details of the project and my master thesis. After the summer holiday we had a meeting and worked out a plan for the study. Together we decided what direction to take the experiment, what experimental protocols to use and what metabolites to investigate. Gerard Eric Dwyer was brought in as a secondary supervisor and Alex Craven was consulted with regarding the technical possibilities and limitations of the study. After that I wrote up a project description and quickly started learning the necessary software to develop the experimental stimulus and protocols to be used in the study. Kjetil Vikene was also consulted with regarding frequency parameters for auditory stimulus. After the experimental protocol was developed, we ran pilot tests with EEG and sound recordings from the scanner in order to test if the auditory stimulus and the paradigm would work with the noise from the MR machine. After successful piloting I started developing the stimuli and the experimental protocols for the fMRS measurements and for the behavioral testing. The experimental parameters were calculated using a MATLAB algorithm developed by Alex Craven. I then recruited participants, ran the experiments, collected and analyzed the data.

First and foremost, I would like to thank Professor Kristiina Kompus for the opportunity to work on this project. Without her guidance, incredible knowledge and expertise this would not be possible. I would also like to give a special thanks to by co-supervisor Postdoctoral fellow Gerard Eric Dwyer, whose support, guidance and help made this master thesis possible. I would like to thank the staff engineer Alexander Richard Craig-Craven for all his help and expertise through this project. I would also like to thank Postdoctoral fellow

Table of contents

Table of Contents

Abstract
Sammendrag
Preface
Table of contents 7
Mismatch negativity9
Sensory Memory or Adaptation?11
Glutamate19
An index of pathology21
Nuclear magnetic resonance24
Research questions
Method29
Participants
Ethics
Procedure
Behavioral testing
Auditory oddball stimulation during fMRS32
MR sequence and parameters
Spectral analysis
Statistical analysis

THE ROLE OF GLUTAMATE IN PREDICTION ERROR 8 Results	. 36
Analysis of behavioral data	. 36
MR analysis results	. 37
Explorative Analysis	. 40
Discussion	. 42
Implications	. 54
Future consideration	. 55
Conclusion	. 56
Reference	. 57
Appendix A	. 85
Appendix B	. 86

THE ROLE OF GLUTAMATE IN PREDICTION ERROR Mismatch negativity

In the mid-sixties, Walter et al., (1964) conducted a series of experiments studying the event-related potentials (ERP) related to cognitive mechanisms preparing a subject for an upcoming "target" stimulus. These experiments used event-related designs in hope of studying endogenous cognitive mechanisms in the brain with the use of electroencephalography (EEG). The researchers discovered a cognitive ERP and coined it: contigent negative variation (CNV). With the increased signal to noise ratio allowed by the event-related design whereby specific time epochs could be timed locked with stimuli and averaged, this discovery was regarded as the first cognitive ERP, which subsequently heralded the field of cognitive science into a the modern day era of ERP research (Luck, 2014). Later experiments on attentional mechanisms of the auditory system and cognition revealed another important ERP (Hillyard et al., 1973; Näätänen et al., 1978). In a reinterpretation of previous findings and their own research revealing a negative deflection to rare *deviant* stimuli presented among more numerous *standard* stimuli, Näätänen et al. (1978) discovered and conceptualized the ERP "mismatch negativity" (MMN). They argued that auditory system automatically matches incoming stimuli to a memory "template" and that a mismatch between incoming stimuli and this memory trace or "template" is what resulted in this negative deflection occurring about 150ms after deviant stimulus onset. The researcher initially sought to investigate how attentional processes could detect relevant stimuli, looking for a relevance ERP, but Näätänen et al, (1978) deemed it a "deviation effect" to stimuli. The researchers suggested that the MMN likely indexed an auditory stimulus discrimination processes taking place in the auditory cortex and associated areas.

The MMN ERP was initial found in response to auditory stimulus. It has since its initial discovery been found in other sensory modalities and for more abstract features of stimuli pertaining to higher cognitive functions (Näätänen et al., 2007). The MMN and other electrophysical ERP's most likely arise from several generator processes, where a generator is a contribution of a neural population to the generation of these ERP's (Näätänen & Picton, 1987; Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). The MMN is calculated by segmenting the EEG measurements at the specific time epochs where the stimulus was presented (ERP's) and calculating the average for these. The average for the standard epochs is then subtracted from the average for the deviant epochs, resulting in a difference wave that reveal the MMN ERP (Näätänen et al., 2007). The MMN appears between 100-200ms over central and frontal regions of the scalp (Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). The phenomenon is normally probed using

an *oddball paradigm*. The paradigm involves presenting a train of frequent repetitive standard stimuli with less frequent deviating stimuli interspersed randomly in the train of standards (Duncan et al., 2009). This deviating stimulus can be any deviation in the stimulus characteristic from the standard, such as frequency, intensity and duration. The standard stimuli are all equal. Research involving magnetoencephalography (MEG) (Csépe et al., 1992; Hari et al., 1992), positron emission tomography (PET)(Müller et al., 2002; Tervaniemi et al., 2000) and functional magnetic resonance imaging (fMRI) (Jaaskelainen et al., 2004) have also measured this phenomenon (Näätänen et al., 2007).

The generators of the auditory MMN are found in the supratemporal region and the frontal region of the cortex, with the predominant part of the generators arising from the primary and secondary auditory cortices (Näätänen & Alho, 1995; Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). The origin of the temporal cortical generators has been confirmed using MEG, PET and fMRI (Näätänen et al., 2007). These generators have also been corroborated with direct evidence measuring the phenomenon with the use of intracortical recordings in the auditory cortex (Kropotov et al., 1995; Liasis et al., 2000; Rosburg et al., 2005). Kropotov and colleagues (1995) also argued that the mechanism underlying the MMN signal is separate from other functional systems, such as feature detection and attentional mechanisms, and works independently within the auditory cortex. The generators vary to some degree within the primary and secondary auditory cortex depending on the features of the stimulus being changed, revealing that different neural populations constitute different aspects of the signal, such as frequency, intensity and duration (Näätänen & Alho, 1995). There is also evidence for MMN generator enhancement for words, where the enhancement was found in areas normally associated with phonological and semantic processing of words (Näätänen et al., 2007). The frontal generator of the MMN signal may be involved in involuntary shift of attention (Alho, 1995; Rinne et al., 2000). This is indicated by an additional ERP: P300, which is used as an index for attentional shift (Näätänen, 1990). Lesions in temporal areas, specifically in the hippocampus have shown to diminished frontal P300, indicating a relationship between the memory function of the MMN and attentional shifts as indicated by the P300 (Knight, 1996).

The frontal MMN generators have been suggested to work in a reciprocal relationship with the temporal generators. Here, the initial MMN arises from generators in the temporal regions, which further activates frontal generators, that feed back into the MMN generator in the temporal region, which may help further guide the mechanism for detecting features which elicited the initial MMN (Näätänen & Alho, 1995). This interaction between temporal

and frontal mechanisms have also been studied using PET (Müller et al., 2002), where it was suggested based on the findings that the superior temporal gyrus (STG) is responsible for processing small changes and inferior frontal gyrus (IFG) for processing larger deviants. Research has suggested that the frontal regions are involved in monitoring expectancies and experience (Strange et al., 2000). Moreover, based on time difference in MMN generators, the temporal generators of the MMN signal are thought to drive frontal generators of MMN, leading to involuntary shift of attention (Rinne et al., 2000) Prefrontal areas have also been implicated in top down modulation of the auditory cortices, where they are suggested to tune the auditory change detection system by amplifying contrasts in smaller change between stimuli (Doeller et al., 2003; Opitz et al., 2002; Restuccia et al., 2005). More recent research indicate that the frontal and temporal areas show deviant detection to different timescales, where temporal generators respond more to local changes of stimuli, e.g changes from the immediate past, whereas frontal generators respond more to global changes, detecting changes in large timescales (Dürschmid et al., 2016)

Based on the research presented above, the generators of the MMN signal seem to be located in the temporal cortex and in the frontal cortex. The larger bulk of the signal seems to originate in the temporal regions, where there seems to be an interaction between the temporal and frontal areas. The signal seems to be driven by the temporal generators but modulated by frontal mechanisms. The theoretical consideration of the phenomenon will be considered in the next section.

Sensory Memory or Adaptation?

The sensory-memory hypothesis of the MMN index states that the MMN signal is a result of a mismatch between incoming sensory stimulus and a memory trace representing the sensory environment (Näätänen et al., 2005). This representation is argued to hold a model of the world by which the incoming stimulus is matched against. It depends on sensory memory to hold this representation, and a specialized mechanism tasked with monitoring the incoming stimuli is what results in the negative deflection. The MMN is proposed to represent a separate function from other ERPs and originate from unique generators separate from other ERP generators. Specifically, it is separate both neurally and functionally from an earlier "N1" ERP occurring at around 100ms after stimulus onset (Näätänen et al., 2007; Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). Proponents of the sensory-memory hypothesis argue that MMN constitutes a mechanism of sensory memory and might therefore reflect an inherently endogenous cognitive process (Näätänen et al., 2007). The N1, however, represents simple feature detector

processes, occurring due to exogenous activation by stimuli, arising from different generators than the MMN (Näätänen & Picton, 1987; Näätänen & Winkler, 1999).

This account of the MMN is contended by the adaptation hypothesis of the MMN phenomenon. The adaptation hypothesis postulates that the MMN ERP does not represent a mismatch detection function generated by a unique set of neurons, rather, it is a version of the earlier N1 ERP, which occurs due to fresh afferent neurons being activated by the deviant stimulus. It rests on known functions and properties of the neurons in the auditory cortex and other cortical areas (May & Tiitinen, 2010). The hypothesis asserts that adaptation of the standard stimulus relative to the deviant stimulus is the source of the difference wave measured when subtracting the standard epochs from the deviant epochs (May & Tiitinen, 2010). Adaptation is a form of habituation, which occurs when repeated presentations of identical stimuli result in an attenuation of activity in neurons specifically tuned to the those characteristics (Butler, 1968). The initial discovery of this habituation effect was done in a series of experiments where Butler (1968) found that by manipulating stimulus parameters the N1 signal could either be attenuated by keeping the stimulus characteristics constant and by decreasing the inter stimulus interval (ISI). But changing the parameters decreased the attenuation, and thus indicated that it lessened the habituation effect of repeating similar stimuli at short ISI. These findings were used by both proponents, where the sensory memory account took it as being the result of a mismatch detector, and proponents of the adaptation account (May & Tiitinen, 2010) took it as evidence for their fresh afferent account. The adaptation account subsequently used the habituation effect and later implemented lateral inhibition as a second function which would allow the hypothesis to adequately explain the MMN phenomenon (May et al., 1999). The adaptation hypothesis uses synaptic specific adaptation (SSA) and lateral inhibition in order to explain both the occurrence of the negative deflection but also the delay at which it occurs. Though adaptation and SSA can be defined differently, the former referring to an inherent function which is governed by neuron outputs and the latter referring to the specific adaptation to a stimulus (Malmierca et al., 2015), they are still used as analogs, meaning attenuation of activity due to stimulation. Lateral inhibition is the suppression of neural activity through inhibitory projections from adjacent neurons under stimulation (Houtgast, 1972).

Purporting the function of SSA in auditory cortex and its implication in generating the MMN signal, May and Tiitinen (2010) referred animal model studies showing that single neurons become attenuated as a result of SSA (Ulanovsky et al., 2003). The findings by

12

Ulanovsky et al (2003) also showed that stronger activation in N1 neurons to oddballs as a function of their lower probability of occurrence. Moreover, the latency of the deviant stimulus recordings changed as a function of the difference between standard and deviants, with smaller differences increasing the delay. The SSA was also diminished when ISI was increased. Although the delay of lessening the difference between the standard and deviant was only 16ms at most, the results are still viewed as supporting the adaptation account, by arguing the fresh afferents as being the main driving force behind the MMN signal (May &

Tiitinen, 2010). The diminishment of SSA by increasing the ISI was also taken as an account for the temporal window of integration (TWI), which is a hallmark of the MMN signal. Although Ulanvosky et al. (2003) found a TWI of 1000ms, whereas the TWI for the MMN is found to be 200ms (Näätänen et al., 2007). Despite this, the parallel between the features of SSA and MMN are still viewed favorable by the adaptation hypothesis proponents (May & Tiitinen, 2010).

The adaptation hypothesis argues that the recurrent excitation and inhibitory regulation of activity in canonical microcircuits of excitatory and inhibitory (E/I circuits) neurons found in the cortex (Douglas & Martin, 2004) coupled with SSA and lateral inhibition is enough to account for the signal measured as MMN (May et al., 1999). Adaptation as a mechanism is a plausible explanation for why the standard signal becomes attenuated and lateral inhibition serves as a mechanism which explains the latency of the fresh afferents becoming active. Both adaptation and lateral inhibition are argued to be prominent features of the auditory cortex (May & Tiitinen, 2010). By suppressing neural population further away from the standard tuned cells, the signal is delayed when the inhibitory influence of lateral inhibition hyperpolarizes the neural populations tuned for the deviant stimulus which increases the amount of activation needed for reaching action potential thresholds (May et al., 1999). Lateral inhibition has been found to affect the neural firing outside the receptive field of that neuron to up to 50% in humans using invasive measuring (Howard et al., 1996) The N1 signal has also been found to be attenuated by both adaptation and lateral inhibition (Pantev et al., 2004). This conceptualization of how the N1 constitutes the MMN was studied using models which took into account the functional and physiological aspects of the auditory cortex. The predictions of the model was also tested empirically with EEG and MEG, which showed that adaptation and lateral inhibition were adequate for explaining the MMN phenomenon as a variant of N1 (May et al., 1999).

The notion that subtracting the standard ERP from the deviant ERP resulting in an ERP which itself serves as an index of a mismatch mechanism, or that this difference simply is a latency of earlier ERP, is a point of contention between the two hypotheses. Proponents of the adaptation account argue that arriving at the conclusion of an index of mismatching mechanism based on this method implies that the latency of N1 is invariant during stimulation (May & Tiitinen, 2010). This is pointed out by May and Tiitinen (2010) as flawed, arguing that even small changes in stimuli can "contaminate" the MMN signal, leading to an inflated MMN measurement where N1 constitute parts of this difference wave (Horváth et al., 2008). With increasing differences between standard stimuli and deviant stimuli, the more contamination the N1 signal has on the MMN signal, meaning that a larger portion of the MMN signal includes N1 generators (Schröger & Wolff, 1996). This can be controlled for by reducing the difference, but for MMN signals derived from "higher" cognitive deviation signals may be inherently flawed because the large difference in sound characteristics in for example vowels and words will cause this contamination regardless (May & Tiitinen, 2010). Control measures have been used to remedy potential contamination of N1 ERP's. By introducing a equiprobable tones including both the standard and deviants, and subtracting the deviant ERP's obtained from the oddball paradigm with the deviant tones obtained during the control measure, a more precise index of MMN can be calculated (Jacobsen et al., 2004; Jacobsen & Schröger, 2001). This has been proposed to help resolve the contamination problem of the N1 by sensory-memory proponents (Näätänen et al., 2007). The adaptation proponents argue that the parsimonious conclusion is to throw away the idea of MMN truly being an ERP constituted by its own neural population, and adapt a simpler explanation that the MMN simply is a delayed N1 signal due to difference in stimuli (May & Tiitinen, 2010).

When a train of standard stimuli is presented, any deviation within the TWI from this stimuli sequence will result in an MMN, even when the deviation from this sequence is an omission of sound (Yabe et al., 1998; Yabe et al., 1997). The omission MMN has been argued to speak in favor of professed endogenous process that the MMN represents and refuted the adaptation hypothesis by pointing to the fact that an omission of sound would not elicit any activation in "fresh afferents" (Näätänen et al., 2005). This phenomenon however is still argued to be explainable in adaptation account where it is argued that the ERP following omission deviants can be accounted for by rebound responses (RR) which is caused by a disturbance in excitatory and inhibitory (E/I) balance of the neural microcircuits found in the auditory cortex (May & Tiitinen, 2001). Although the neurons generating the N1 are thought

of as sensitive to specific characteristics, they are argued to form ensembles of circuits which contain neurons sensitive to temporal characteristics as well (He et al., 1997). May and Tiititen (2010) conceptualize that these neurons constitute spectro-temporal receptive fields (STRF), where neurons fire selectively to both the convolution of time- and physical characteristics of the sound itself into a unified receptive field. These STRF allow the auditory cortex to retain the temporal profile of stimuli, which is a crucial component of what constitutes sensory memory (Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). The response to omission deviants is explained by these fields, where simulation and empirical evidence have found that ISI of repeated stimuli is directly proportional to the latency of RR after stimulus omission (May & Tiitinen, 2001). The researchers explained the RR responses arise as a product of E/I circuitry, where these circuits essentially work as harmonic oscillators, synchronizing their activity to the stimulation for both how sensory memory might form physiologically and an account of the resulting latency to stimulus omission (May & Tiitinen, 2010).

According to Näätänen et al., (2007) the N1 and MMN ERP's represent different neural generators based on equivalent single dipole (ECD) calculation of MEG data (Csépe et al., 1992; Hari et al., 1992; Korzyukov et al., 1999; Rosburg et al., 2004; Sams et al., 1991). This is however refuted by proponents of the adaptation hypothesis, who claim that the technique does not warrant this conclusion, based on the fitting estimation of the ECD technique, fresh afferent activity from N1 neurons will bias the measurements in contrast to the neurons suppressed by the standard stimulus repetition (May & Tiitinen, 2010). Furthermore, the proponents point to recent evidence by (Jääskeläinen et al., 2004), who found multiple generators of the N1, some consisting of stimulus specific and some consisting of stimulus broad response patterns, which May and Tiitinen (2010) claimed to explain the ECD findings by placing the fitting parameters more in between specific and broad tuned neural population for the adapted neurons (standard specific), but more towards the highly activated neurons (deviant specific).

Although both hypotheses proclaim different accounts of what the MMN signal truly is, the point of contention seems to be the idea of N1 and MMN arise from different generators which implies that these constitute different neural ensembles (May & Tiitinen, 2010; Näätänen et al., 2007). These theories both postulate that the driving generators originate from supratemporal cortices and Heschl's gyrus, and both agree on the role of glutamate as being a driving force of the signal (May & Tiitinen, 2010; Näätänen et al., 2007).

Although these theories seem to conflict, both add valuable conceptualizations to the debate regarding the underlying physiology and cognitive constructs indexed as the MMN signal. The sensory-memory hypothesis conceptualize the MMN signal as indexing a cognitive construct, "sensory-memory" using a stimulus matching system to compare the model of the auditory environmental regularities to incoming stimuli (Näätänen et al., 2007). And the adaptation hypothesis conceptualizing and explaining the phenomenon in pure physiological terms, not particularly interested in explaining a physiological phenomenon in cognitive terms, but rather explaining the phenomenon in terms of otherwise simple functions such as adaptation, lateral inhibition and excitation/inhibition balances in the auditory cortex, and the subsequent computational properties (such as sensory memory) that may arise from these basic functions (May & Tiitinen, 2010). A third framework, which alleviates some of the dispute between the two latter hypotheses by unifying them based on the merits they bring to the debate is the predictive processing framework.

Predictive processing

The predictive processing (PP) account utilizes the phenomenon in an explanation of a larger framework seeking to explain all overarching tenets of human psychology. At the center of this framework is predictive processing, where the brain is seen as a prediction machine, constantly "guessing" or predicting the shape and structure of the next wave of sensory data, in many different temporal and spatial scales (Clark, 2015). In this framework predictions are conveyed via a hierarchy, by a top down model of the world, which attempt to match the incoming stimuli through backwards connection feeding predictions to a lower hierarchical layer. When this model doesn't fully predict the incoming stimulus, a prediction error signal propagates up through the hierarchical layers, which adjusts the parameters of the model to account for the prediction error (Clark, 2015; Friston, 2005). These signals are also regulated by context where canonical re-iterative E/I microcircuits combined with lateral connections are thought be assigned the role of regulating the "weighting" of the different prediction errors. This weighing is essentially a suppression of the prediction signals, helping contextualize the prediction errors and their subsequent impact on adjusting the model. These processes allows the brain to make inferences about the hidden states in the world (Friston et al., 2016). In this framework, the brain is structured hierarchical, in different computational layers, where each layer modulates the layer beneath, adjusting the predictions. This hierarchical conceptualization

16

fits well with the physiology of the brain, where the cortex can be seen as consisting of layers, each layers posing constraints on the layer below (Friston, 2005). The main driving force behind the predictive function of the brain in this framework is the minimizing of free energy. By reducing the prediction errors through adjustments to the model, the brain lowers the amount of energy expenditure needed to process information (Clark, 2015; Friston, 2005). The model that generates predictions is argued to be a generative model, using Bayesian principles of prior belief to infer the most likely causes of sensory data (Parr et al., 2018)

In order to explain the MMN, Friston (2005) asserts that the ERP to unexpected or rare event depends on learning the frequent stimuli, and therefore the hypothesis explaining the MMN in the PP network postulates that the ERP is a product of plastic connectivity changes mediated through perceptual learning and this signal is elicited when the system fails to suppress a prediction error, therefore the MMN can be regarded as indexing "prediction error". In order to test this hypothesis four models, built through dynamic causal modelling (DCM), were developed and compared using Bayesian model comparison procedure (Friston, 2005). These were developed based on two earlier neural models. An earlier model using evidence of how neural and cortical activity unfolds to emulate three classes of neurons and their function: Pyramidal cells (extrinsic excitatory), spiny stellate cells (intrinsic excitatory) and inhibitory cells (David & Friston, 2003). This model was combined with a minimal model developed by David et al., (2005), which was based on physiological data of the laminar organization of the cortex and the functional properties of these layers have via backward, forward and lateral connections. These parameters were made in line with laminar specific rules outlined by earlier research (Felleman & Van Essen, 1991; Friston, 2005). This allowed researchers to test individual modelling of forward(F), backward(B), forward and backward (FB) and forward, backward and lateral (FBL) neural systems up against simulation of neural systems. The model comparison found that the FBL adequately account for the MMN ERP as a function of perceptual learning (Friston, 2005). What emerges here is a system which both implicated E/I balances and plastic changes across a hierarchy of processing to account for the MMN signal. These findings didn't necessarily describe their model in pure PP terms, but simply showed what mechanisms could account for the MMN signal (Friston, 2005). However, newer simulation models have shown that the phenomenon can be adequately explained by these mechanisms in PP framework and at the same time illustrated the shortcomings of

17

the adaptation account which does not necessitate top down modulation (Wacongne et al., 2012). Neurocomputational modelling combining normative cognitive models and physiological models from fMRI have also been used to explain the MMN phenomenon and the effects of deviant probability and magnitude within PP terms (Lieder et al., 2013). However, the latter model proposed that predictive processing begins the thalamus, and not in the A1, but still conceptualizes the MMN signal recorded with EEG as an index of prediction error.

The comparison of the sensory-memory hypothesis, adaptation hypothesis and PP hypothesis in explaining prediction error have all been tested and compared (Garrido et al., 2008). The three theories were modelled in six networks, adapted from (Friston, 2005) and compared to EEG data collected during a roving oddball paradigm. Bayesian model comparison procedure revealed that the PP account of prediction error best accounted for the data (Garrido et al., 2008), by explaining the ERP as a failure to suppress prediction error signals via top down and lateral connections. Moreover, it has also been argued that not only did the PP proposition account for the data, but it can also accommodate for the same experimental findings that both the adaptation and sensory-memory can (Garrido et al., 2009).

Expectation and the subsequent suppression of expected events can be dichotomized by referring repetition suppression, which in an hierarchical sense, happens at a lower level where the conscious expectancy does not intervene with the system ability to suppress incoming stimuli, and expectation suppression which occurs at the conscious "higher" level where activity is suppressed by the conscious expectancy of an event occurring (Grotheer & Kovács, 2015). These two processes happen at apparently different time scales, which is argued by Grotheer and Kovács (2015) and illustrated by research by Wacongne et al., (2011), which found that lower level prediction errors are generated within a shorter time windows to more temporally local deviants, whereas higher level prediction errors are generated in response to deviation to global regularities in a larger time window. This can be indicative of a prediction error complex, where EEG indices such as the MMN consist of an early and a late component, where the later component is more sensitive to executive and attentional processes (Pegado et al., 2010). This seems to illustrate that as prediction errors move up the hierarchy, they become more apparent, consciously, to the agent. The dichotomy has also been argued to reflect a physiological component of prediction error in the temporal regions, and a more cognitive component of

prediction error in the frontal regions (Garrido et al., 2009). Where the signal reflects comparison mechanisms arising from the frontal regions and non-comparison mechanisms driving the signal in the temporal regions (Maess et al., 2007). More recently it has been argued that the lower cortical areas show a SSA mechanism, but as the signal propagates up the hierarchical system (from early sensory modalities to higher cortical areas in physiological terms) neurons in these higher areas seems to be showing an actual deviance detection mechanism (Sikkens et al., 2019).

The MMN index according to the PP account constitutes a prediction error which reflects both local changes of adaptation considered to be the precision weighing of predictions (adaptation account) and the plastic changes associated with learning between the different levels in the connective hierarchy (sensory memory) (Garrido et al., 2008). All the above-mentioned hypotheses implicate the role of glutamate in temporal lobe as the driving force of the prediction error signal and subsequently the MMN index as measured with EEG (Garrido et al., 2009; May & Tiitinen, 2010; Näätänen et al., 2007).

Glutamate

Glutamate is a ubiquitous amino acid which has a range of different functions both in the human body and the central nervous system (CNS). In the CNS it acts a as the main excitatory neurotransmitter and is a precursor to the main inhibitory neurotransmitter γ aminobutyric acid (GABA) (Erecińska & Silver, 1990). Pyramidal neurons have been found to account for nearly 70% of the neocortical population, where glutamate (according to animal models) has been found to constitute 35-70% of the excitatory activity of these neurons (Nieuwenhuys, 1994). Roughly 90% of synapses in the brain use small molecule amino acids as their neurotransmitters, where glutamate serves as the major neurotransmitter (Nicholls, 1993). Most cells in the nervous system contain at least one type of glutamate sensitive receptor (Zhou & Danbolt, 2014). The relationship between glutamate and GABA is tightly coupled in their interaction in neural circuitry of the cortex, where glutamatergic excitatory pyramidal neurons are regulated by inhibitory GABAergic interneurons. This allows these networks to go beyond an all-or-nothing activity structure that excitatory neurons alone offer, giving rise to complex computational properties like regulating excitatory feed-forward activity, spike generation and timing of output (Ferguson & Gao, 2018). These E/I networks form ensembles or microcircuits of neurons

mentioned earlier (Askew & Metherate, 2016; Logothetis, 2008). Sustaining a balance of glutamatergic activity is crucial for optimal cell functioning, where too high glutamate concentrations in the synaptic cleft can cause excitotoxicity, exciting the neuron to the point of destruction (Zhou & Danbolt, 2014).

The auditory cortex consists of many types of neurons and networks, among these are neural E/I ensembles (Blackwell & Geffen, 2017). When neurons in the A1 are stimulated, it elicits an excitatory postsynaptic potential (EPSP), which after a few milliseconds is followed by a longer lasting inhibitory post synaptic potential (IPSP) regulating this excitation (Askew & Metherate, 2016). The constant barrage of sounds from the outside world elicits a longer cascade of later EPSP's and IPSP's, which regulate cortical processing and ensure correct temporal timing and frequency tuning (Askew & Metherate, 2016; Blackwell & Geffen, 2017) This cascading excitatory and inhibitory effect of a stimulus onset can be roughly broken down into four sequential events consisting of glutamate and GABA receptors across pyramidal neurons and inhibitory interneurons: an early EPSP mediated by iontropic α -amino-3-hydroxy-5-methyl-4isoxazolepropionic acid (AMPA) receptors is triggered, followed shortly by an IPSP mediated by GABA-A type receptors. As activity is regulated, a slower EPSP mediated by an ionotropic N-methyl-D-aspartate receptor (NMDA) receptor occur and subsequently a slower IPSP mediated by metabotropic GABA-B receptors respond to the later EPSP. The later EPSP mediated by the NMDA receptor is both suppressed and regulated by early and late IPSP's through hyperpolarizing. However, this inhibition can be relieved by suppressing the IPSP's (Askew & Metherate, 2016). Studies involving in vitro cell groups have supported the idea that these mechanisms serve as the neural underpinning of MMN index (prediction error). Here, ensembles of neurons initiate in slow NMDA mediated EPSP's modulated by IPSP's and can be measured as activity oscillation in the gamma range. The functional aspect of these later EPSP's and IPSP's in vivo are still not well understood. This also means that the characteristics of these mechanisms in relation to phenomena such as prediction error is still elusive. But due to the cell groups in vitro characteristics like time course, latency and sensitivity to glutamate antagonists, it lends credence to these mechanisms being a neurological foundation of prediction error (Askew & Metherate, 2016). Some studies aiming at investigating In vivo measures of this E/I balance using forward masking procedures, where the rapid presentation of two stimuli results in a suppression of activity for the second stimulus, attributed the hyperpolarization

(early IPSP) and suppression (late IPSP) effects to the regulation of excitatory NMDA activity. However, the later IPSP which lasts 200-300ms is argued as explaining only a small magnitude of this effect (Wehr & Zador, 2005). Although evidence is not clear cut, these consideration involve the NMDA receptor as taking a central role in the generation of the MMN signal (prediction error) (Askew & Metherate, 2016).

A more direct finding implicating glutamatergic NMDA receptors in the generation of prediction error came as a result of an animal study using pharmacological intervention to study the monkey equivalent of the MMN signal (Javitt et al., 1996). An oddball paradigm was used to elicit MMN signal. Researchers used a glutamate antagonist (Phencyclidine) that specifically targets NMDA receptors. Here results showed that MMN amplitude was significantly reduced after pharmacological intervention, which was indicative of the MMN signal reflecting NMDA activity within the primary auditory cortex. Similar results have been obtained in studies on humans using the glutamate antagonist ketamine, where a reduction in MMN was correlated with ketamine effects, but not N1 amplitudes (Umbricht et al., 2000; Umbricht et al., 2002). Umbricht et al. (2002) argued that due to the NMDA receptor's sensitivity to disinhibition of the membrane potential of neurons, it was particularly suited for mediating responses like the MMN. This finding has been replicated many times in both humans and in animal models (Ehrlichman et al., 2008; Kreitschmann-Andermahr, et al., 2001) and even when comparing the effects of ketamine to pharmaceutical which target other neurotransmitters (Heekeren et al., 2008; Schmidt et al., 2012; Daniel Umbricht et al., 2003).

An index of pathology

The MMN index has been found to be reduced in a range of different psychological pathologies (Näätänen et al., 2014). For instance, people suffering from dyslexia have shown reduction in MMN to pitch changes in auditory stimuli (Baldeweg et al., 1999), even when controlling for cognitive abilities and psychophysical measures (Stoodley et al., 2006). These reductions have been found to be remedied by audiovisual learning (Kujala et al., 2001), implicating plastic changes and learning mediated through NMDA receptors (Traynelis et al., 2010), which in turn implicate the role of NMDA in MMN signal generation (Askew & Metherate, 2016). This notion is also central in the "neural noise" hypothesis of dyslexia, which holds that hyperexcitability in glutamatergic system disrupts normal functioning of E/I circuits in the cortex, leading to suboptimal sensory input,

processing and neural timing maintenance (Hancock et al., 2017). Studies using MRS have found that higher concentration of glutamate are negatively correlated with reading and linguistic ability (Pugh et al., 2014). Although these measurements cannot say anything about the dynamic nature of E/I circuits, it still implicates high glutamate levels in dyslexia, which may cause the disruption in lower level systems which impact higher cognitive abilities and phonological representation for people with dyslexia (Hancock et al., 2017).

Lower amplitudes in MMN and hyperexcitability in glutamate have also been found in people suffering from bipolar disorder (Chitty et al., 2013). These researchers conducted two meta-analyses, reporting consistent results of higher glutamate levels in frontal regions and reduced amplitude of MMN in people suffering from bipolar disorder. Reduced amplitude in MMN have also been found in children with autism compared to non-autistic controls (Vlaskamp et al., 2017). Repetition suppression deficits have also been found to increase with the amount of autistic traits (Ewbank et al., 2015), which may indicate a failure of properly regulate inhibitory functions of E/I balances (Batista-Brito et al., 2018).

A pathology highly implicated in MMN research is Schizophrenia, where individuals suffering from this disease have consistently showed reduction in MMN amplitude (Umbricht & Krljes, 2005). The MMN has thus served as a potent index in clinical research of the disease (Garrido et al., 2009; Light & Näätänen, 2013). According to The Diagnostic and Statistical Manual of Mental Disorders (American Psychiatric Association, 2013), the disease is characterized by positive symptoms such as delusion, hallucinations, disorganized speech, grossly disorganized- or catatonic behavior and negative symptoms including affective flattening, alogia and diminished emotional expression. Impairments in cognition, memory, including working memory impairments and lower IQ is also associated with Schizophrenia (Baldeweg et al., 2004; Kremen et al., 2001; Rissling et al., 2013; Umbricht et al., 2000; Umbricht et al., 2002). Schizophrenia is also associated with reduced cortical volume in the frontal and temporal regions (Kong et al., 2012), and significant grey matter loss in the left temporal regions such as supratemporal cortex, planum temporal and transverse temporal gyrus (Heschl's gyrus) (Vita et al., 2012). The cortical loss in Heschl's gyrus has been found to be especially associated with the deficits found in the MMN amplitude for frequency deviants (Rasser et al., 2011). Although people with schizophrenia have shown reduction in a range of

different measurements and ERP's, MMN are among the most reduced (Light et al., 2012).

The cognitive deficits of schizophrenia have been shown to correlated with the MMN amplitude reduction, specifically a blunted memory trace of MMN (where decreasing probability of deviants increases MMN) was associated with cognitive impairment (Baldeweg et al., 2004). Here, Baldeweg et al (2004) argued that this could reflect a deficit in cortical adaptability. Moreover, the reduction in MMN has been suggested to reflect a loss of functional integration in the auditory cortex (Michie, 2001). The temporal and frontal regions have also shown loss in functional connectivity in people suffering from Schizophrenia (Winterer et al., 2003). Using healthy participants, the symptoms and cognitive deficits associated with Schizophrenia were temporarily induced via injecting an NMDA antagonist (Ketamine) (Umbricht et al., 2000; Umbricht et al., 2002). This implicates glutamate in the temporal and frontal regions as a potential candidate for understanding the neurobiology of the disease and subsequently the MMN index

Although neurotransmitter like serotonin(Eggers, 2013), dopamine (Meltzer & Stahl, 1976) and glutamate (Olney & Farber, 1995) have all been separately implicated as being the culprit in schizophrenia, contemporary theories implicate all these and their relations to one another (Stahl, 2018). However, NMDA receptors have been of special interest in implicating the prediction error index to Schizophrenia (Garrido et al., 2009)

The idea of prediction error and the diminished MMN signal are central themes and findings in support of the Dysconnection hypothesis of schizophrenia (Friston et al., 2016). The theory postulates that Schizophrenia and its symptoms (Delusions, Hallucinations, negative symptoms etc) are due to an anatomical and functional deficit in the brain. The theory explains schizophrenia in an PP framework. According to the theory, schizophrenia is caused by faulty NMDA receptors which lead to disruption in E/I balance of microcircuits which subsequently results in a failure to regulate the gain of activity (prediction errors), which is what normally allows for optimal inference (inferences about the state of the environment). The consequences of these imbalances give rise to symptoms such as hallucination and delusions. Delusions in this hypothesis are thought of as higher order hallucinations, which come from faulty inferences made by a broken prediction error weighing (Friston et al., 2016) The reduction in MMN found in those suffering from schizophrenia according to this framework comes from a faulty system which fails to properly modulate (contextualize) intrinsic and extrinsic connection in a hierarchical order

predictive brain (Friston et al., 2016) The role of the NMDA receptor in functional interactions between excitatory pyramidal neurons and inhibitory parvalbumin interneurons have been proposed as one of the possible aberrations present in Schizophrenia (Lewis & Moghaddam, 2006).

In the light of the predictive processing scheme, the difference wave that is measured as MMN and it's analogs can be illustrated as follows: When the system fails to properly suppress the prediction errors generated by the standard stimulus, the relative difference between the standard stimulus and the deviant stimulus decreases, which yields a reduced MMN amplitude. Biologically, this means that neurons are not properly suppressed during stimulation, most likely due to a faulty NMDA receptor functioning which fails to properly activate inhibitory GABAergic feedback neurons (Carlén et al., 2012), leading to a sustained activity in the pyramidal neurons stimulated by the standard stimulus. This also fits well with the neural noise hypothesis of Dyslexia, which involves aberrant glutamate activity in these microcircuits which leads suboptimal functioning (Hancock et al., 2017).

Nuclear magnetic resonance

The principle underlying both magnetic resonance imaging (MRI) and spectroscopy (MRS) is nuclear magnetic resonance (NMR), which is the process by which particles such as a hydrogen nucleus, may absorb and reemit electromagnetic radiation of a characteristic frequency (Lipton, 2008).

The physics that lay the foundation for the use of MRS and MRI is quite extensive, however, a brief summary of the processes that allow for capturing images and metabolic spectra of the brain is needed to appreciate the validity of this technology. In its simplest form, it gathers information from the resonance signals of atoms with nonzero spin, such as hydrogen atoms (Lipton, 2008). Hydrogen, found in water molecules, is the most abundant atom in the human body. The hydrogen atoms possess a quality known as *spin*. Spin refers to the property by which particles behave as if they are spinning around their own axis, possessing qualities which can allow classical physics to predict the angular momentum of these atoms if an external force (electromagnetic radiation) is applied (de Graaf, 2007). For an atom to have spin, it must have: protons and neutrons in odd numbers or either protons or neutrons in odd numbers. If an atom has even number of both protons and neutrons, it has zero spin. Due to the fact that hydrogen atoms only have one proton and no neutron, it

possesses spin, which makes the atom behave like a dipole aligning itself to an applied magnetic field (Lipton, 2008; Tognarelli et al., 2015)

When an external magnetic field is applied to the protons, they act as magnets, aligning either parallel or antiparallel to the applied magnetic field. The former is considered a low energy state and the latter a high energy state. It is the transition through these high and low energy states that the MRS capitalizes on. To make the protons transition between states, energy has to be applied. This is done by applying electromagnetic energy in the radio frequency (RF) range, set to the frequencies the protons resonate at. The frequencies at which protons resonate is proportional to the magnetic field, therefore their resonance can be calculated using the Larmor equation. Simply put, the Larmor equation states that magnetism is proportional to spin and therefore only nuclei possessing non-zero spin can undergo NMR (de Graaf, 2007). Normally spins are random and therefore their summed net magnetization is equal to zero. When exposed to the magnetic field, a small amount of the protons aligns with the applied magnetic field, which yields a net magnetization. This small excess magnetization in the parallel orientation is what allows for a signal to be detected. (Lipton, 2008). As the RF pulse is applied, the net magnetization will change orientation and "flip" to a 90° angle, perpendicular to the applied magnetic field. This is where the signal received by the sensors are the strongest (Barker et al., 2010). When the RF pulse is shut off, the protons will transition back to equilibrium. During this phase, their signal decays in two ways, spin-lattice (T1) relaxation, where the protons go from the high energy state to a lower energy state, and spin-spin relaxation (T2), where the spins diphase from each other causing a decay of the signal. Both these processes contribute to the signal decay known as free induction decay (FID). This is signal contains the all the resonance from the nuclei. This FID is decoded and presented as a spectrum of individual resonances through an arhythmical transformation known as the Fourier transform (Stagg & Rothman, 2013; Tognarelli et al., 2015). For studying processes in the brain, where water is quite abundant, proton MRS (1H-MRS) which target nuclei (protons) of hydrogen atoms is often used. This method offers a rather large sensitivity relative to other nuclei (Barker & Lin, 2006).

Although hydrogen atoms exhibit the same resonance frequency, small differences in this signal are present due to the immediate molecular environment (chemical shift) and the binding of electrons of similar nuclei (J-coupling) which causes a shielding effect from the applied magnetic field. The differences that arise from these principles allow for the

separation and quantification of the different metabolites and the fluxes of their pathways according to their individual "spectroscopic fingerprints" (Stagg & Rothman, 2013). The resulting measurements of the frequency differences are in order of parts per million (ppm) and are usually measured and analyzed in reference to another reasonable stable and abundant metabolite (Stagg & Rothman, 2013). For most 1H-MRS water is used as a reference. In the resulting spectrum metabolites are represented by a series of peaks, where the area beneath the peaks represents the quantities of the different metabolites, although their exact ratios are slightly off due to T1 and T2 relaxation effects (Tognarelli et al., 2015).

Recently, a new method of 1H-MRS has emerged (Stanley & Raz, 2018). Using 1H-MRS in a functional manner (1H-fMRS), it may be used to track dynamic changes in neurochemistry much like its counterpart functional MRI (fMRI), which has been used to track hemodynamic changes in the brain (Logothetis, 2008; Mullins, 2018). 1H-fMRS can thus be used with the same methodological designs as fMRI, such as event-related designs, to track changes in neurotransmitters in the brain within a temporal resolution of seconds (Mullins, 2018).

Traditionally spectroscopy has been used for capturing a temporally coarse spectrum of the resting metabolite composition of the brain. This new 1H-fMRS, along with advancements in technology and techniques has shown the ability of capturing a more temporally refined and dynamic metabolite changes in response to experimental probing of cognitive mechanisms (Stanley & Raz, 2018). With the increasing magnetic field strengths (3, 4 and 7 Tesla) of MR machines the signal to noise ratio has subsequently increased, which allows researchers to benefit from the increased spectral, spatial and temporal resolution that comes with higher field strengths. Although fMRI has been extensively used for psychological research and inferences based on this research have been made between biological mechanisms and the cognitive constructs being measured, fMRI still utilizes a blood oxygen-level dependent (BOLD) measure which cannot properly distinguish between inhibitory and excitatory activity (Logothetis, 2008; Stanley & Raz, 2018). 1H-fMRS gives researchers a perhaps more direct way of tracking neural activity through changes in neurotransmitter concentrations such as glutamate (Mullins, 2018). Event-related designs allow researchers to present rapid stimuli in a random order and segment these events into epochs, which are then analyzed and allow for tracking a response change over time (Tie et al., 2009). As Tie et al. (2009) point out, this is a well-

established technique in fMRI where later analysis allows for accurately measuring the hemodynamic response in response to the rapid stimuli being presented. For fMRS, a technique referred to as binning has provided as useful way of tracking glutamate change over time, where bins contain time locked acquisitions during experimental stimulation (Stanley et al., 2017).

The use of high magnetic field 1H-MRS was first shown to be able to measure changes in glutamate and glutamine in the anterior cingulate cortex in response to pain in 15 years ago (Mullins et al., 2005) and the techniques such as 1H-fMRS have since been developed to better track neurotransmitter changes in under experimental conditions (Mullins, 2018). The use of event-related designs for 1H-fMRS constitutes a smaller part of overall 1H-fMRS research, they do yield adequate increases in glutamate (Mullins, 2018). Although some of the initial studies showing great increases in glutamate using 1H-fMRS employed a paradigm in which pain was used to induce increases in glutamatergic activity (Cleve et al., 2015; Gussew et al., 2010; Gutzeit et al., 2011; Gutzeit et al., 2013; Mullins et al., 2005), more recent research has shown glutamate change as a function of cognitive mechanisms (Apšvalka et al., 2015; Bezalel et al., 2019; Jelen et al., 2019; Lally et al., 2014; Woodcock et al., 2018). The temporal resolution of MR is much coarser than that of EEG and MEG (Rao & Cecchi, 2012), which has been traditionally used for investigating prediction error under oddball paradigms (Fishman, 2014). This means that data processing is also slightly different, from an acquisition stance. Normally, the excellent temporal resolution of EEG allows for segmenting epochs belonging to time locked occurrences of the stimulus being used. By selecting the epoch when the stimulus appeared and averaging these together, an ERP signal emerges, as the averaging nullifies the random noise. With 1H-fMRS this can still be achieved by "binning" instances together, however this has to be done with stimulus which is presented at a rate which allows for synchronizing it with acquisition timing (Apšvalka et al., 2015)

For instance, Apšvalka et al. (2015) sought to investigate the glutamatergic activity associated with presentation of novel visual stimuli compared to repeated "standard" stimuli. Stimulus presentation lasted 700ms and was presented in blocks of 36 seconds. Water suppressed signals were acquired 250-300 ms after stimulus onset and water unsuppressed after 1700-1850ms after stimulus onset. The researchers were able to both analyze the data in a block design fashion, where the total Glx indices for the 36 second blocks are calculated, and event-related design, where each measurement for the two type

of stimuli are calculated and averaged. This was done to compare the two approaches to analysis and design. Here, both designs yielded a significant increase in glutamate during presentation of novel stimuli compared to repetitive stimuli. The researchers could also confirm that other measured metabolites remained stable, indicating that the increases in glutamate were not due to a generalize change in neural activity. This study among others give merits to the ability to track glutamatergic change with the use of event-related design in conjunction with 1H-fMRS (Lally et al., 2014).

The use of 1H-fMRS in an event-related fashion has not been used to investigate the prediction error phenomenon, but research using event-related 1H-fMRS has found increases in glutamate associated with increased gamma band oscillatory activity (Lally et al., 2014). Gamma-band activity has been associated with successful memory formation (Fell et al., 2001) and more recent research have found increase in gamma band activity in response to unexpected stimuli (Todorovic et al., 2011) Specifically, the researchers found an increase in gamma band activity when stimuli was highly expected, but omitted. These findings have been regarded as reflecting a failure of suppressing neural activity by top down prediction, indexing prediction error (Bastos et al., 2012). This has led researchers to speculate that prediction errors are communicated through superficial pyramidal cells in the gamma range (Friston et al., 2016). Moreover, Lally and colleagues (2014) sought to investigate how glutamate changed during gamma band activity induced by the presentation of either familiar or unfamiliar objects (object vs abstract image). The researchers speculated based on neural microcircuits consisting of E/I balances between GABA and Glutamate that this balance is essential for temporal tuning of activity. A change in glutamatergic activity was associated with stimulus related changes related in gamma band activity. Based on earlier research implicating AMPA, NMDA and GABA in eliciting gamma band oscillation, the researchers argue that the results added to the idea that GABA activity contribute to gamma frequency, but glutamatergic activity by itself is specifically associated with gamma-band oscillation power. Taken together, the use of 1HfMRS to study associated changes in glutamate and gamma band activity, and considering that the gamma band activity have been linked with the propagation of prediction error signal, these results give some merit to the attempt of indexing larger changes in glutamate during deviance presentation relative to standard stimulus presentation.

28

THE ROLE OF GLUTAMATE IN PREDICTION ERROR Research questions

The glutamate level in the auditory cortex shows (1) increase to the presentation of any auditory stimulus across the post-stimulus onset time; (2) larger increase for the presentation of a stimulus that deviates from an established pattern compared to a 'standard' stimulus.

A change in GABA levels is also expected in response to deviant and standard stimuli.

Performance on auditory acuity tests and performance on behavioral auditory discrimination (1) to positively correlate; (2) the performance on auditory acuity test to explain the variance in behavioral auditory discrimination test.

Method

Participants

The demographic aimed to be recruited for this particular study was young participants in the range of 18 to 35 years of age. An estimated 10 to 15 participants were intended to be recruited. Sampling was based on self-selection, where participants were recruited using flyers around the campus area of the University of Bergen and Haukeland University hospital. Recruitment and experimentation took place between the beginning of February to mid-April. The recruitment posters contained information regarding the aim of the study, the inclusion criteria, total length of the participation and compensation for participating. A total of 15 participants were recruited for the study (age range: 20-27, M = 24.2, SD = 2.12), which consisted of 10 females and 5 males. Based on earlier studies, reliable indices of glutamate using 1H-fMRS had N = 10 (the calculated mode) (Mullins, 2018). Beyond the experiment for this master thesis, the study aims to collect N = 30. This was estimated with G*Power 3 (Heinrich-Heine-University, Dusseldorf) as an adequate sample size for detecting a statistically significant MRS signal in the brain to different manipulated variables with $\alpha = .05$ and a statistical power of .80.

Participants recruited for the study needed to meet the following criteria: Age between 18 and 35, right-handed, normal hearing and Norwegian/English comprehension, no history of psychiatric or neurological disorders nor currently taking medication for any of these, not pregnant, not having surgical implants with magnetic properties and no claustrophobia. Also, participants had to refrain from alcohol 24 hours prior to testing, and nicotine and caffeine 5 hours prior to testing. Right handedness was included due to findings indicating that left

handed people show atypical lateralization of function (Knecht et al., 2000) and atypical interhemispheric processing (Iwabuchi & Kirk, 2009).

Ethics

Study was applied to and was approved by Regional committees for medical and health research ethics (REK-case nr: 48827). All participants were compensated 200,- NOK for participation. All data collected and analyzed for this study is completely anonymized. **Procedure**

Participants met two times for experimentation, either the same day or on the following day. First part of the experiment included signing written consent form and behavioral testing. Handedness, hearing and behavioral auditory discrimination was assessed in the auditory laboratory at the Institute for Biological and Medical Psychology. All participants had received a document outlining the aim and reason for the study beforehand via email but were given a copy before testing in case there was a wish to reread or any questions regarding the study. The second part of the experiment took part in the basement floor of Haukeland hospital. Participants were greeted by the radiographs upon arrival in MR room. Here, they were briefed on the experimental procedure and signed a document stating that they met the criteria for undergoing MR scanning. During experimentation, participants were given a call button in case they wished to contact the radiographs in the control room. During the 30 minutes of scanning, 20 minutes were dedicated to experimental protocol, where participants passively listened to the auditory experiment while watching the dvd documentary Planet Earth on monitor. Normally, both parts of the study took place the same day, but some had the MR scan the following day after behavioral testing due to scheduling preferences.

As a part of the MR scan, potential downsides to participation included discomfort of sound and time duration of MR scan, and potential incidental findings. All data was screened by a trained radiologist and any participant showing abnormalities would be contacted for subsequent clinical testing.

Behavioral testing

Behavioral testing consisted of handedness measurements, audiogram measurements and a behavioral oddball test. Handedness test was assessed using the Edinburgh Handedness scale (Oldfield, 1971) (See Appendix A), a computerized software audiogram tested the hearing acuity of participants and the behavioral oddball test assessed discrimination ability via a computerized test developed and ran using E-prime (Version 2.0).

The Edinburgh test measures handedness by the value of hand preference for 12 different items containing a description of a different daily activities. Each item gave either a positive score of + 40 for right hand preference or -40 for left hand preference. If preference was so strong for one hand that that the participant would never consider using other hand for a particular task, this was indicated by checking the box for that hand twice (+80). The scores were calculated and produced a score ranging from – 100 (exclusive left hand dominance) to + 100 (exclusively right hand dominance). A score of between – 40 to - 100 indicated left hand dominance and a score between + 40 to + 100 indicated right hand dominance (Oldfield, 1971). Although some reiterations of the inventory has been show to increase its efficacy (Milenkovic & Dragovic, 2013), the instrument has been widely used in research and has shown been shown to be a reliable measure of handedness assessment (McMeekan & Lishman, 1975; Williams, 1991). The inclusion criteria was + 40 and above.

For measuring hearing levels, a computerized audiogram was used. The audiogram software used was Oscilla AudioConsole (version 2.4.3) developed by Inmedico. The equipment used for measuring hearing levels consisted of a computer and a pair of sound isolating headphones with a response trigger connected, type Oscilla USB 300 developed by Inmedico A/S. The audiogram presented participants with the frequencies 250hz, 500hz, 1000hz, 2000hz and 3000hz at decibel levels -10, -5, 0, 5, 10, 15, 20 and 25. Every combination of frequency and decibel was presented. When participant heard a sound, they were instructed to press the response button. The subsequent scores represented what sounds participants could hear at least 50% of the time. Audiogram screening is well documented and has shown to accurately assess ability to hear (Walker, 2013).

To test and measure behavioral auditory discrimination ability a computer administered oddball test was used. In the experiment, participants were presented with 1976Hz sinusoidal baseline tones. The tone was identical to the standard tone used in the 1HfMRS experimental protocol. The experiment was developed and presented in the software Eprime (version 2.0) on a laboratory computer. The frequency parameters (increments of change in percentage) used for the experiment have been found to adequately test discrimination ability (Baldeweg et al., 1999). The deviant stimuli were 2006hz, 2035hz, 2094hz and 2154hz. The ratio of deviant stimuli was measured as 80% standard tones and 20% deviant tones and the total amount of stimuli used was 500, where each deviant was presented 25 times in a total of 8 minutes test time. The interstimulus interval was set to 1000 ms and the stimulus lasted 75 ms with a 5ms rise and 5ms fall. The 75ms stimulus was

presented within a 100ms window to avoid clipping of the sound. The stimulus onset asynchronicity (SOA) was 1100. The total amount of deviants are within the limits of statistically testing discrimination ability (Cohen & Polich, 1997; Duncan et al., 2009). Sound volume was the same for each participant and was reported to be comfortable by participants. The testing was divided into a test run lasting 1 minute to allow participants to understand the task. Participant were instructed to respond to any deviation to the train of standard stimuli by pressing the ENTER key on the right side of the keyboard. Responses were recorded within the 1000 ms ITI between stimuli. Accuracy and reaction time for responses were recorded for both deviant and standards. During stimulus presentation, the screen remained black with centered white cross.

Measurements of age, sex and nationality were also recorded, but was not included in any analysis.

Auditory oddball stimulation during 1H-fMRS

The oddball paradigm was developed and presented using E-prime 2.0 Standard (Psychology Software Tools, Pittsburgh, PA). A total of 3400 stimuli were presented, where 80% were standard and 20% were deviants. The standard stimuli consisted of sinusoidal tones at a frequency of 1976 hertz which corresponds to the key of B in the Western musical denotation. The deviant stimuli consisted of sinusoidal tones at a frequency of 1319 hertz corresponding to the key of E. The frequencies were selected based on preliminary testing using EEG in combination with sound recordings of the MR scanner during an 1H-fMRS sequence. When developing the stimuli certain factors were taken into consideration. The sound frequency spectrum of the scanner noise was analyzed using a MATLAB (R2018a) script and the tones for the paradigm were selected based on: 1) Where the least dominant frequency range was for the scanner noise (e.g. the highest decibel of frequencies), 2) frequencies which did not overlap in terms of harmonic scales, so that the deviant and standard would not be perceived as a part of a harmonic and so that the deviant and the scanner noise would harmonically resonate with each other, 3) as close to western scale tones as possible. The EEG test runs were performed in order to see if any MMN could elicited under an artificial scanner acoustic environment. These were preliminary measures obtained by using the researchers themselves as subjects. The time duration of the tones was selected in accordance to guidelines outlining the optimal parameters for detection of MMN in EEG oddball studies (Duncan et al., 2009). All tones were 100ms, with 10ms rise and 10ms fall.

The stimuli were developed using MATLAB (R2018a). The tones were presented in a pseudo-random manner in order to avoid two deviants occurring after one another. The order was generated by an in house developed MATLAB (R2018a) algorithm which calculated the optimal deviant presentation order and interstimulus interval (ITI) for the given standard/deviant ratio in regard to the 1H-fMRS sequence, to ensure that the distribution of the deviant onsets was optimal with regard to the sampling the 1H-fMRS signal at multiple points of the acquisition. The algorithm calculated a range of different ITI times, where 220ms was deemed adequate considering acquisition and total scan time. Each 100ms stimulus was presented in a 150ms window. The presentation window in the software had to be set to 150ms to avoid sound clipping. This resulted in a 370ms stimulus onset asynchronicity (SOA). Which is the measurement of time from stimulus onset to the onset of the next stimulus. The total duration of stimuli presentation was 20 minutes. The participants were instructed to ignore the stimuli and watch the video being shown.

MR sequence and parameters

In order to test the main hypothesis, 1H-fMRS was used, allowing the measurement of glutamate and glutamine changes in the brain. This index is referred to as the Glx index and is a measurement of glutamate + glutamine (de Graaf, 2007). This measurement is often made in reference to some other abundant molecule in the brain. For this experiment a 1H-fMRS was used, which targets hydrogen atoms and allows for the indexing of glutamate and glutamine (Lei et al., 2014). A quantitative measurement Glx can be assessed by quantifying the signal relative to an water unsuppressed signal.

All imaging and spectroscopy data were collected using a 3T GE 750 Discovery Scanner produced by GE healthcare (General electric, Milwaukee, USA) with an 8 channel standard head coil produced by Invivo (Invivo corp., Gainsville, Florida, USA). These data were acquired by trained radiographs affiliated with the research group "Bergen fMRI Group".

Structural images were collected by first applying a 3-plane localizer sequence (2D spin Echo, TE = 80ms, FOV = 28mm, slice thickness = 10mm, slice spacing = 5mm), then a 3D T1 weighted fast spoiled gradient sequence (number of slices = 192, slice thickness 1.0mm, repetition time (TR) = 6.9ms, echo time = 2.95ms, FOV = 256 x 256mm2, flip angle = 12 degrees, matrix = 256 x 192. A 24x28x20 mm3 voxel was placed in the transverse temporal gyrus (Heschl's gyrus) in order to collect spectroscopy data from the auditory cortex.

A reference spectrum was also collected. A heart monitor was also used to collect data regarding the heart rate of the participants. Although MMN and heart rate changes have not been directly correlated, research has indicated that the presentation of a deviant stimulus is associated with a deacceleration of heart rate round 3-4 seconds after stimulus onset, likely reflecting an involuntary orienting response (Lyytinen et al., 1992). Heart rate has also been shown to impact BOLD responses in resting state fMRI research (Chang et al., 2009) so it was also taken as a control measure.

The spectral data was collected using a MEGA-PRESS (MEshcher-GArwood Point RESolved Spectroscopy) sequence (TE = 60ms, TR = 1500ms). This sequence has shown to reliably measure glutamate and glutamine (Glx), but at the same time assessing GABA, resulting in a good compromise between assessing these metabolites (van Veenendaal et al., 2018). The acquisition time was 20 minutes consisting 800 spectral frames. The MEGA-PRESS sequence was used to collect spectra in groups of six spectral frames, where the frames were collected with water suppressed MEGA-editing refocus pulse on (ON) and one off (OFF), which was followed by a third spectral frame without editing pulse and without water suppression (REF), then the next two frames in reverse order of the first two, OFF and ON and a final REF. The sequence went as follows: ON - OFF - REF - OFF - ON - REF (See Appendix B). The REF spectra were collected but was not needed for final analysis. The acquisition parameters were developed as a part of an earlier study investigating both BOLD, Glx and GABA (Dwyer, 2019).

Spectral analysis

The acquired spectra were first sorted using an in-house developed custom MATLAB (R2018a) algorithm based on condition (standard/deviant) and onset relative to the most recent stimulus of the given type. Given the ISI, it was possible for one acquisition to be in several bins (e.g., onset 0 ms after most recent standard and 700 ms after most recent deviant). Spectral peaks were calculated using Gannet (version 3.0) running in MATLAB (R2018a). Only water suppressed spectra were used for analysis. The raw MRS data was segmented into bins before spectral analysis. The in-house MATLAB (R2018a) script divided the conditions, standard or deviant, into eight bins for each condition. This was done by using a sliding window average. The times were calculated based on when the target sound (standard or deviant) was last presented. Thus, bins for 0ms, 100ms, 200ms, 300ms all represent one stimulus onset which was either a standard or a deviant occurring before an acquisition. Whereas bins 400ms, 500ms, 600ms and 700ms included more than one stimulus type. For

instance, if a deviant occurred and the spectra was collected 700ms after this deviant onset, there would be at least one standard within this deviant bin. This way of sorting out the data was deemed optimal considering MRS acquisition timing and oddball paradigm parameters. This however also resulted in deviants occurring more frequently in the later time bins due to the probability of a standards occurring after deviant (80%) vs deviants occurring after standards (20%). The bins consisted of data collected during ON and OFF acquisitions. **Statistical analysis**

The MRS data was analyzed using two-way repeated measures ANOVA, with Glx level as the dependent variable. Two factors were included: Condition (standard/deviant) and Time (1H-fMRS acquisition onset relative to stimulus onset: 0ms, 100ms, 200ms, 300ms, 400ms, 500ms, 600ms and 700ms). The same analysis was also performed for GABA data. As an explorative analysis, behavioral data was analyzed using correlation and regression analysis in order to investigate a potential relationship between performance on auditory testing and behavioral oddball deviance detection. A repeated measure ANOVA was also used in order to investigate if sensitivity to deviant stimuli in the behavioral paradigm was different between deviant types.

Exploration of the Glx data revealed three subjects as outliers, leaving N=11 for the statistical analysis. For removing outliers, the SPSS box plot function under explorative descriptive analysis was used. This function allows the researcher to visually inspect the data and detect any outliers. Outliers are defined as lying outside 1.5 of the upper or lower hinges of the interquartile range of the data. Extreme outliers are defined as lying 3 times outside this range (Parke, 2013). Several methods have been proposed in order to remedy some of the effect that outliers can have on the data. These measures include checking the data for error (mistyping scores), transforming data and simply adjusting the raw score of the outlier to be one unit smaller or larger than the next extreme score in the distribution (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013). However, as Tabachnick and Fidell (2013) point out, the latter method is only relevant one the scores are somewhat arbitrarily given, such as measurements of construct via self-reporting, which does not apply to the current case since the scores represent quantitative measures from a spectrum of metabolites. Attempts of transforming the data were made, but did not rectify the impact of the outliers, so deletion was deemed a justifiable option. The last participant was not included because of an apparent technical error resulting in the inability to calculate spectral data. The source of the technical issue is not known. A Shapiro-Wilk's analysis was revealed to be significant before removing outliers, indicating that the data was

not normally distributed, this result persisted after data transformation. However, after outliers were removed, the Shapiro-Wilk's test revealed to be non-significant, indicating that the data met the assumption of normality.

Upon inspection, one outlier was removed for the analysis of the GABA data. By removing the outlier, the data met the assumption of normality as indicated by a nonsignificant Shapiro-Wilks test.

Results

Analysis of behavioral data

Handedness data was calculated by the following formula: (Right hand data – left hand data)/(right hand data + left hand data) * 100. This formula yielded a laterality quotient (LQ) which indicated the degree of right or left hand dominance participants had (Caplan & Mendoza, 2011). These measurements were not used in subsequent analysis and served only as a control measure. The test revealed that all participants were right hand dominant (M = 78.3, SD = 19.4).

The hearing test measurements were written down and plotted into an excel sheet were an auditory acuity index was calculated by averaging scores from each ear together. A total auditory acuity score and an auditory acuity score for sounds at 2000hz was calculated for each participant. The indices were labelled "TotalAuditoryAcuity" and "2000hzAuditoryAcuity" respectively. Normal hearing was defined as perceiving sounds at 20 decibels and below (Hugdahl et al., 2009). The test lasted around 5 minutes. All participants included in the inferential analysis showed to be within the range of normal hearing (M = -2,27, SD = 4.17).

Data from the Oddball test was imported to Excel where it was sorted, and discrimination ability indices were calculated. The index of discrimination ability was *d'* (Dee-prime). This is widely used in detection theory and regarded as an adequate statistic for assessing discrimination ability (Macmillan & Creelman, 2004). The index is calculated based on successful deviation detection. For the behavioral oddball test, four outcomes could be assessed during experimentation. Participants were expected to respond by pressing a key to deviants and remain passive in response to a standard. These four options can be explained as: 1) a true positive, which is correctly pressing the key in response to a deviant. 2) A false negative, which incorrectly not pressing the key in response to a deviant. 3) A true negative, which is not pressing the key in response to a standard and 4) a false negative, which is incorrectly pressing the key in response to a standard. The words "positive" and "negative" in
this context simply indicates the occurrence of an action (positive) and omission of an action (negative). The index is calculated by first calculating the hit rates (H) and false positive rates (F). The hit rates are calculated as follows H = True Positives/Total Deviant Trials. The false positive rate is calculated as follows F= False Positives/Total Standard Trials. The H and F are regarded as estimated conditional probabilities of stimuli detection (Macmillan & Creelman, 2004). These scores are then converted to Z scores: z(H) and z(F). These scores represent standard deviations, where a score of .5 is converted to a Z score of 0. The *d'* is calculated by the following formula d' = z(H)-z(F).

The *d'* measure contains both the ability to detect deviants and discriminate them from a standard stimulus, which means that the score will change according to correct responses and false responses, reducing potential biases of either over or under responding to the stimuli (Macmillan & Creelman, 2004). If the calculated H or F is 1 or 0 a problem arises, where transforming these rates into scores results in a theoretical infinite Z score. If a H or F score was not possible to transform to a Z score, both the H and F for this participant was adjusted by adding 0.5 to both the true positive and the false positive score, and by adding 1 to the deviant trials and standard trials. This approach has been found to adequately resolve the problem of 1 and 0 scores in *d'* calculation (Stanislaw & Todorov, 1999). A *d'* index was calculated for each of deviants, 2006hz, 2035hz, 2094hz and 2154hz, and a total *d'* containing all the beforementioned deviants. This yielded five *d'* indices: , " 2006 *d'* ", "2035*d'* ", " 2094 *d'* " and " 2154 *d'* " and " Overall *d'* ".

Analysis of behavioral data consisted of N = 11, which had four missing participants. Explorative analysis revealed a Shapiro Wilk's test for normality as non-significant, indicating that the data met the assumption of normality. Although Boxplot methods revealed some data as potential outliers, the Shapiro-Wilk's test did not reach significance. This data was therefore included. The data was analyzed using a correlation analysis in order to investigate any relationship between auditory acuity and behavioral discrimination d'. Subsequent regression analysis was also planned in order to investigate this relationship further. The four missing data was due to a technical error. And potential recollection of data was not possible due to the Covid-19 pandemic.

MR analysis results

For the sake of transparency, analysis of data with and without the outliers will be presented for this analysis.

Repeated measures ANOVA investigating the difference between the levels Condition and Time on Glx for the data including the outliers (N = 14) revealed no significant effects. The assumption of sphericity was not met, so a Greenhouse-Geisser correction was used. The interaction effect for Condition and Time was found to be non-significant F(2, 29) = 2.06, p =.139, $\eta p_2 = 0.13$. The main effect for the Condition variable was found to be non-significant F(1, 13) = 0.81, p = .383, $\eta p_2 = 0.06$. And lastly, the main effect for the Time variable was found to be non-significant F(2, 26) = 1.54, p = .232, = 0.1.

Repeated measures ANOVA with the outliers excluded (N = 11) investigating the difference between the levels of Condition and Time on the dependent variable Glx revealed a significant interaction effect between Condition and time F(2, 21) = 3.59, p = .044, $\eta p_2 = 0.26$. No main effects for Condition nor Time was found. The repeated measures ANOVA revealed a non-significant difference between levels for Condition F(1, 10) = 0.845, p = .380, $\eta p_2 = 0.078$ and a non-significant difference between the levels in Time F(2, 25) = 0.787, p = .492, $\eta p_2 = 0.073$. Post-hoc analysis was used to further investigate the interaction effects found for Conditon and Time.

To further investigate the interaction effects between Condition and Time, a pairwise comparison was made. The pairwise t-test was used to investigate the difference between the standard and the deviant at each time point. The post hoc analysis revealed that there was a significant increase in Glx to Deviants (M = 8.63, SD = 1.9) relative to Standards (M = 7.34, SD = 0.87) at 300ms, p = .023. There was also a significant increase in Deviants (M = 8.16, SD = 1.14) relative to Standards (M = 7.28, SD = 1.02) at 400ms, p = .015. Lastly, there was a significant increase in Glx for Standards (M = 8.74., SD = 1.86) relative to Deviants (M = 7.45.63, SD = 1.72) at 700ms, p = .038. Figure 1 shows Condition over Time.

Glx changes in Condition as a function of Time



Note. The mean Glx scores for Standard and Deviant (Y axis) across eight times points of acquisition (X axis).

A repeated measures ANOVA with outliers excluded (N = 13) investigating the difference between Condition and Time on the dependent variable GABA. The assumption of sphericity was not met, so a Greenhouse-Geisser correction was used. The analysis revealed a significant main effect of Time F(3, 35) = 3.26, p = .034, $_{\eta}p_2 = .214$. No main effect for Condition was found. No interaction effect was found for Time and Condition. Post hoc analysis using pairwise comparison and a Bonferroni correction was performed to further investigate the main effect of Time. The post-analysis revealed that 0ms (M = 2.08, SD = 1.01) was significantly lower than 200ms (M = 2.43, SD = 1.19), p = .029. The post hoc also revealed that 100ms (M = 2.23, SD = 1.07) was significantly lower than 200ms (M = 2.43, SD = 1.01) was significantly lower that 0ms (M = 2.08, SD = 1.19), p = .021. It was also found that 0ms (M = 2.08, SD = 1.01) was significantly lower than 600ms (M = 2.52, SD = 1.31), p = .001. And lastly, 100ms (M = 2.23, SD = 1.07) was significantly lower than 600ms (M = 2.52, SD = 1.31), p = .022. Figure 2 shows the increase in GABA over Time.



Figure 2

Note. The changes in the GABA response to both Deviant and Standard stimuli. The time stamps represent 1H-fMRS acquisitions occurring after stimulus onset.

Explorative Analysis

Correlation analysis revealed no correlation between performance on Overall d' and TotalAuditoryAcuity (r(20) = .05, p = .874). Further correlation analysis revealed that there was no significant correlation between ability to detect the smallest increments of deviants 2000 d' and TotalAuditoryAcuity (r(20) = .23, p = .477). There was no significant correlation between Overall d' and 2000hzAudtoryAcuity (r(20) = .252, p = .453). And lastly there was no correlation between 2000 d' and 2000hzAudtoryAcuity (r(20) = .090, p = .792). Further, regression analysis revealed no significant relationship between TotalAuditoryAcuity and Overall $d' \beta = .0076$, t(1,20) = .026, p = .874. Performance the auditory test could not explain the variance behavioral deviance detection $R_2 = .002$. The 2000hzAuditoryAcuity as a predictor for the variance in the Overall d' was also found to be non-significant $\beta = .046$, t(1,20) = .614, p = .453. Where this model could only account for 6% of the variance of overall behavioral deviance detection $R_2 = .064$. Lastly, 2000hzAudtoryAcuity could not significantly account for the variance in 2000 $d' \beta = .021$, t(1,20) = .073, p = .792. The model

could only account for 0.8% of the variance in the smallest deviant $R_2 = .008$.

A repeated measures ANOVA was performed in order to investigate differences in the ability to discriminate between the different increments of deviants. The assumption of sphericity was found to be met by running a Mauchly's test for sphericity. The sphericity assumed results indicated that there was an overall significant difference between the d'scores, F(3,30) = 32.37, p < .001. The overall effect size revealed that 76% of the variation in error scores could be account for by the difference between the ability to detect deviants, np2 = .764. A Bonferroni post-hoc analysis was used to further investigate the difference between the particular deviant types. Pairwise comparisons revealed five significant differences among the deviants, where the largest difference was for 2006 d' and 2154 d', mean difference = 2.15, p <.001, 95% Cl [-3.25, -1.06]. There was a difference between deviant 2006 d' and 2094 d', and between 2006 d' and 2035 d', mean difference = 1.75, p < .001, 95% Cl [-2.44, -1.07], mean difference = 1.05, p = .009, 95% Cl [-1.85, - 0.26], respectively. There were also significant differences between 2035 d' and 2094 d', and between 2035 d' and 2154 d', mean difference = 0.70, p = .007,95% Cl [-1.21, - 0.188], mean difference = 1.09, p = .004, 95% Cl [-1.84, - 0.35], respectively. There was however no significant difference between discrimination between the two largest deviants. The finding indicate that deviance detection was lower for smallest deviants (M = 1.837, SD = 0.227) and increased as a function of difference from the baseline stimulus as seen in figure 3. The second smallest deviant (M =2.895, SD = 0.245) was detected more often than the smallest, but lesser than the second largest (M = 3.596, SD = 0.217) and largest (M = 3.994, SD = 0.299). The two largest deviants had equal probability of being detected.

Difference in sensitivity to deviant type



Note. This figure demonstrates the mean differences in sensitivity for detecting the different increments of deviation. This illustrates that detection increased as a function of increasing difference between standard and deviant.

Discussion

The results from the data with excluded outliers revealed no main effect of Time, indicating that Glx levels did not increase in response to any stimulus onset. No main effect of Condition indicated that there was no significant difference between standard and deviant in general. However, the interaction revealed a significant effect, and subsequent post hoc analysis revealed that there was an increase in Glx for deviants 300ms and 400ms after stimulus onset relative to standards at the same time points. And furthermore, there was an increase in Glx after the onset of standards relative to deviant occurring at 600ms. It should also be noted that the no correction measure was used for the post hoc analysis, which could potential yield a higher rate of false positives when running multiple t-test (Tabachnick & Fidell, 2013). The comparisons made were deemed reasonable, where a deviant was measured against standards at the same time point. The aim of the post hoc analysis was to see if any meaningful differences could be observed.

The exclusion of outliers was argued to be the only option if the assumption of normality was to be met. Specifically for repeated measures ANOVA, small sample sizes with normality have been found to be especially important, where analysis for sample sizes up

towards N = 50 have been found to suffer from non-normal data (Oberfeld & Franke, 2013). Although the initial sample size was quite small, removing outliers yielded a sample size of N = 11. This is found to be the typical sample size in 1H-fMRS studies employing various paradigm that have yielded robust findings of Glx measures (Mullins, 2018). Although removal of outliers has been shown to inflate the chances of false positives (Type 1 error) (Bakker & Wicherts, 2014a), research investigating the effects of outlier removal in psychological research have shown that removing outliers does not significantly impact the mean p value or quality of research (Bakker & Wicherts, 2014b). However, as argued by the authors, some articles may not report the removal of outliers, which may contaminate the results. The articles used to investigate the effect of outlier removal also had quite high sample sizes in contrast to the present study, where the mean sample size of articles reporting outlier removal was N = 119, and M = 82.

Main effects of Glx

A potential source of the non-significant finding for either Condition and Time might be explained by a point made by Mullins (2018), which suggested that repeating stimuli may lead to repetition suppression, which suppresses glutamate activity over the entire course of the experiment. This point was made in light of studies using blocks of stimulation with rest blocks in between. For instance, Taylor et al. (2015) found an initial increase in glutamate in response to a Stroop task block lasting 4 minutes. However, after a recovery block of 4 minutes, the second Stroop block failed reach significant glutamate levels relative to baseline measures. Another study by Ip et al. (2017) investigated glutamate and BOLD responses to visual stimulation in 64 second alternating blocks of stimulation and rest. A significant increase in glutamate was found in response to visual stimulation, however, this response decreased steadily after the first rest block, indicating a repetition suppression over the course of the entire experiment (Mullins, 2018). Considering the rapid and slow nature of glutamate responses in neural microcircuits (Askew & Metherate, 2016), there seem to be a decrease in the response of glutamate even after long periods of rest, even if participants had their eves closed during rest blocks (Ip et al., 2017). This may be a possible explanation of why there was no significant difference between conditions or time. If one could track the glutamate levels across the entirety of the acquisition block (20 minutes in this case), perhaps this trend would be apparent. However, this is only speculation. In order to conduct the oddball paradigm, fMRS acquisition and experimental stimulation ran independently, and an E-prime script was used to track trigger pulses from the MR. These timestamps were then used to

calculate the timing. Sadly, due to the constraints on the experimental protocol, around four to five stimulus presentation would occur between each acquisition (370ms SOA and TR = 1500ms) and binning the data in order to increase S/N ratio, tracking the change over time was not feasible.

Another consideration is noise from the scanner. Scanner noise is a common problem among auditory fMRI research (Peelle, 2014) Research on the effect of scanner noise on the BOLD signal has revealed a significant decrease in signals retrieved from auditory cortices, most likely due an increase in baseline activation in this area (Gaab et al., 2007), leading to a compromised dynamic range which would impact the ability to discriminate between stimuli of the auditory cortex (Peelle, 2014). The effect was especially pronounced in Heschl's gyrus, with moderate effects on secondary and higher cortical areas. Nonlinear interaction between stimuli and BOLD signals due to scanner noise has also been reported (Langers et al., 2005; Talavage & Edmister, 2004), where these interactions were more complex when tone frequencies were more similar to scanner frequencies (Langers et al., 2005). The effects of scanner noise may prohibit the assessment of linear measures of cortical activity due to its non-additive effect on measurements (Talavage & Edmister, 2004). This may convolute the ability to determine if the signal retrieved with the MR arises from the desired auditory stimulation or undesired scanner noise sounds (Talavage & Edmister, 2004). Although Langers et al. (2005) pointed out that the effect of the scanner was less pronounced for stimulus frequencies more separate from the scanner frequencies, the scanner still introduced a confound. Reliable results have however still been obtained with auditory paradigms, by introducing silent periods of stimulation and other methods of circumventing the noise issue (Hall et al., 2000; Peelle, 2014; Shah et al., 1999). These considerations were made for the hemodynamic response underlying the BOLD signal, but it seems reasonable to infer that these problems would ring true to a glutamate response to auditory stimulus. Although some frequency overlap was taken into consideration when developing the auditory stimulus, as Langer et al. (2005) points out, this does not necessarily eliminate the issue of scanner noise. There may however been less confounds from the scanner noise due to 1H-fMRS sequences being considerably quieter than fMRI sequences. Methodologies used in fMRI research to circumvent these issues will hopefully inspire similar solutions in 1H-fMRS 1H-fMRS research.

Another explanation for why the no significant increase in Glx was found may have to do with the region of interest. Though it is found that the left hemishphere is general

dominant in auditory processing (Devlin et al., 2003), research has found that right the hemisphere shows a dominant MMN signal to frequency-, intensity- and duration deviants (Paavilainen et al., 1991). Research has also shown that left the hemisphere may be more sensitive to temporal aspects of auditory stimuli, where as the right hemisphere maybe more sensitive to spectral qualities of sound, such as frequency (Zatorre & Belin, 2001). Moreover, PET studies tracking cerebral blood flow as an index of neural activity have found that the right hemisphere seem to be more active during processing of musical stimulation (tones), whereas the left has shown dominance to language features (Hugdahl et al., 1999). It's also been argued that right hemispheric specialization of auditory spectral features and left specialization to temporal features also comes as a consequent that right auditory cortices show a more clear tonotopic organization, where as left hemisphere shows less (Liégeois-Chauvel et al., 2001). Therefore, this functional and physical asymmetry may help explain the failure to measure glutamate increases to auditory stimulation in this study.

Sex differences in MMN measures have been found for younger populations, such as the one studied here, where research indicated different location intensities in the MMN signal for males and females. Specifically, females showed a larger intensity in the MMN in frontal regions, where as men had stronger MMN signal from the temporal regions (Tsolaki et al., 2015). This may have implications for this particular study, considering that the initial sample was two thirds female, and after removing outliers females still roughly constituted two thirds of the participants included in the analysis. The area under investigation was in the temporal region, so this may have impacted measurements. Although these difference may not suffice to explain all the whole picture, together with the other considerations mentioned here, it may play a part of the failure to detect glutamate changes.

Interaction effects of Glx

Considering that the evolvement of the glutamate response in the brain is still not well understood, one could argue that the indexing of prediction error by the Glx measurement does not necessarily equate to the time locked responses found in EEG and MEG research. Regardless of no main effect found in this study, the results from the interaction effects are still interesting. Traditionally, a prediction error index as MMN could be detected between 100 to 200ms after stimulus onset (Näätänen & Winkler, 1999). More recent interpretations of the prediction error have conceptualized it as consisting of a sensorial part peaking within the N1 range, from 105ms to 125ms and a later cognitive component which consist of a comparator mechanism occurring at 170ms to 200ms (Maess et al., 2007). Studies have also

45

46

found that MMN latency changes as a function of frequency difference between standard and deviant stimuli, where the MMN peak latency decreased monotonically from 180ms to 110ms as the difference between standard and deviants increased (Tiitinen et al., 1994). These findings are speculated to come from N1 contamination of the "true" MMN signal, but have also been argued to support the notion that the MMN index is actually fresh afferents tuned to the deviant stimulus specific characteristics which become activated, but are delayed due to lateral inhibition from neighboring neurons responding to the standard stimulus (May & Tiltinen, 2010). Given the present results, the finding of higher glutamate levels 300ms and 400ms after stimulus onset would at first glance not fit into the time frame presented above. More spectrally rich deviants, such as tones with missing fundamental have been found to elicit a later latency MMN up to 280ms after deviant onset (Winkler et al., 1998). These were however for more complex tones, whereas the current study employed simple pure tones. One potential explanation for the increased Glx to deviants at these time points in the current study might be that the scanner noise imposed on the auditory stimulus, where pure tones coincidently harmonized with the scanner noise, and thus were processed as a more complex tone by participants. As mentioned previously, scanner noise may impact auditory stimulation frequencies in a unexpected fashion (Langers et al., 2005). Although this does not necessarily warrant why the glutamate response was measured at 300ms and 400ms, it shows the variation in latencies which can occur when frequency parameters impacted. Moreover, earlier studies investigating the effects of noise on ERP elicitation has found an increase in latency of MMN, N1 and P300 when auditory stimulation was given with various degrees of broadband masking noise (Brett A. et al., 1999; Muller-Gass et al., 2001; Whiting et al., 1998). Where broadband noise was found to increase latencies of MMN up to 122ms (Brett A. et al., 1999). Although these studies found MMN signals within the range of 100 to 250ms, the example still highlights the potential effects of noise on prediction error elicitation.

Given the results outlined by Mullins (2008) based on findings by Apšvalka et al., (2015) and (Lally et al., 2014), a glutamate peak acquired 300ms – 1000ms after stimulus are within the time frame collected in this present study. It should be noted that Apšvalka et al. (2015) sampled a water suppressed spectrum on average every 300ms after stimulus onset, with 3 seconds between acquisitions these acquisitions, and a water unsuppressed spectrum every 1800ms after stimulus onset, which revealed a change in glutamate between these periods of between 11% to 13%. The researchers further argued that because of the change in such a short time period (within 3 seconds), it may indeed be the movement of glutamate from synapse to

47

extracellular space. Furthermore, Lally et al., (2014) found increases in glutamate 950 to 1150 seconds after stimulus onset. Although neither of these studies used oddballs and both used visual stimulation, Apšvalka et al., (2015) used novel stimuli to induce glutamate increases among standard stimuli. The aim was to induce repetition suppression, and thereby see if novel stimuli would increase glutamate. Lally et al. (2014) used unfamiliar images e.g abstract images, contrasted with familiar images as experimental stimulation. By virtue of both these paradigms using unexpected stimuli (novel and abstract) they give some value to the direction of prediction errors induced by oddballs. Especially the former study aiming to investigate the effects repetition suppression, an important function in producing the prediction error signal (May & Tiitinen, 2010). The increase in glutamate here may be the suppression of the prediction hierarchy trying predict another deviant stimulus incoming. The suppression of pyramidal neurons happens through parvalbumin (PV) interneurons, which are activated through AMPA and NMDA receptors, which means that excitation in pyramidal neurons cause subsequent inhibition through excitation of inhibitory interneurons containing NMDA receptors (Gonzalez-Burgos & Lewis, 2012). This necessitates that glutamate is present to activate the interneurons. Perhaps the recurrent activation of interneurons in order to suppress the pyramidal cells tuned to the deviant tone is what caused this temporary spike in glutamate. In predictive processing terms, this would be a prediction descending down the hierarchy and suppressing the neurons tuned to the deviant stimulus in order to suppress a subsequent prediction error. This suppression would occur through an initial increase in glutamate in order to trigger a subsequent GABAergic neuron.

Alternatively, the findings by Lally et al., (2014) found increased gamma band activity between 50 to 250ms after stimulus onset, which was correlated with the later glutamate levels. This type of gamma band activity has also been found for repetition suppression paradigms, which used unexpected repetitions or omission as deviants, found increases in gamma band activity 300ms and 200-400ms after deviant onset, respectively (Todorovic et al., 2011). These authors argued that repetition suppression was modulated by top down prediction and conceptualized their increases in gamma band activity as prediction errors. This may indicate that what Lally et al., (2014) indexed was a prediction error, and the subsequent glutamate response which was associated with this gamma band increase could be argued to represent a type of prediction error. This can also be used to speculate that the unexpected stimulus used in the study by Apšvalka et al., (2015) which was associated with an increase in glutamate around 300ms after stimulus onset would have been found in the

study by Lally et al., (2014) had they measured earlier. These findings highlight the potential dynamic nature of glutamate in response to unexpected stimuli and implicate gamma band activity as a potential measure of this phenomenon. Indeed, proponents of the predictive processing framework have suggested that prediction error signals are conveyed via superficial glutamatergic pyramidal neuron in the gamma frequency range (Friston et al., 2016)

And recent suggestions that temporal cortical responses to smaller time courses appear in the lower cortical areas and longer time courses are responded to in higher cortical areas (Parr et al., 2018), which may indicate that the prediction error signal is not as dichotomous as previously thought. The MMN index has been mostly discussed in terms of temporal and frontal generators at otherwise fixed timepoints (Näätänen et al., 2007). Findings by Friston et al. (2017) further elucidates the potential for later MMN responses, where these researchers investigated the effects of local and global rule violation by manipulating lexical and contextual violation when reading. Here, they successfully found that MMN was elicited by local violation, whereas P300 was elicited by contextual violation. When looking at the interaction of global and local violation, the authors noted that there was an effect of local violation on global violation shown as an increase in MMN amplitude and the positive P300 amplitude, but not the other way around. This led the researchers to suggest that global violation indicated by P300 may be generated by the same sources as MMN. Although there were no "global" regularities explicit in the paradigm for this particular study, it illustrates that perhaps later prediction errors driven by glutamate change in areas associated with MMN generations, which may help explain the results of the current findings, that what was observed at 300ms and 400ms was in fact a prediction error generated to deviants, but that the nature of the pure tones was somewhat obscured by the acoustic environment, making the discrimination between otherwise simple tones appear more complex to the predictive hierarchy

Post hoc analysis also revealed a significant increase in Glx 700ms after standard sounds onset compared to deviants at the same timepoint. This finding might be somewhat confusing given the current paradigm and repetition suppression that happens for standard stimuli, however, when considering how the later bins were calculated, this makes sense. For a standard to be binned as 700ms, a standard had to be presented 700ms before acquisition. However, this would also mean that between standard presentation and acquisition, a deviant would appear. Meaning, that 370ms after the standard was presented, a 100ms deviant

48

appeared in the time window of 150ms. This would result in a deviant stimulus terminating at 510ms, and at 700ms an increase in glutamate was found. This may be indicative a prediction error response to the oddball. Considering that the 700ms acquisition happened 330ms after the deviant onset, this is similar to the responses found for 300ms and 400ms. However, this interpretation should be taken with caution given that the probability of a deviant following a standard was much rarer than a standard following a deviant. This resulted in a bias where bins containing 500, 600 and 700ms standards having much fewer acquisitions than the deviants occurring at the same time, which could have made some extreme scores more potent spectral analysis of the bins.

Although one can argue that the current Glx measurement may not constitute neurotransmission, e.g activity, but rather a resting level of glutamate and glutamine not necessarily involved in neurotransmission in response to stimulation. This may be possible given that the Glx index is the combined measurements of glutamine and glutamate. However, the use of longer echo times in the present study, 68ms, is argued to be more sensitive to the signals from glutamate moving from intracellular to extracellular compartments (Mullins, 2018).

It may also be the simple fact that the Glx measurement used in the current study could not detect the rapid changes in glutamate, and subsequently indexing prediction error as an increase in Glx may have different time scales due to the signal constituting both glutamate and glutamine, not truly reflecting the NMDA glutamate activity thought to drive the signal (Askew & Metherate, 2016).

Recent studies investigating the correlation between glutamate/glutamine levels and ratios, GABA and MMN found that lower levels of frontal glutamate and GABA were associated with diminished MMN among individuals with Schizophrenia, but not among controls (Rowland et al., 2016). The relationship between glutamate and GABA is tightly coupled through E/I balances (Askew & Metherate, 2016) and these functions help tune the cortical areas to specific stimulus characteristics, aiding in increasing signal to noise ratio in the cortex (Askew & Metherate, 2016; Hancock et al., 2017). Moreover, a recent study investigating glutamate levels in the hippocampus and temporal cortical areas found higher levels of glutamate were correlated with higher MMN amplitudes. These findings together paint a picture of E/I balances being crucial for prediction error generation, and glutamatergic pyramidal cells in conjunction with inhibitory GABAergic interneurons driving the prediction error signal (Batista-Brito et al., 2018) This may indicate that the increases found here are

indeed related to the generation of prediction error, however the GABA measurements found in the present study may help corroborate these claims given their role in these E/I circuits.

GABA

A measurement of GABA was also performed in order to gain a more complete picture of the prediction error phenomenon. The results showed a significant effect of Time on GABA levels. Post hoc analysis revealed an increasing trend of GABA levels from stimulus onset to 600ms. The trend revealed a significant increase from 0ms to 200ms and from 100ms to 200ms. This trend is strange seeing how an expected significant increase from Oms to 100ms would be expected, but this was revealed to be non-significant. However, the initial increase in GABA is to 200ms may indicate the tight coupling between glutamate and GABA (E/I microcircuits) in the auditory cortex, and may also help elucidate the failure of finding a significant increase in Glutamate for the first 300ms after stimulus onset. When considering the rudimentary processes that glutamate and GABA serve, whereby pyramidal neurons using glutamate as a main excitatory neurotransmitter, which is heavily regulated by several types inhibitory GABAergic interneurons (Batista-Brito et al., 2018), these findings may be expected. The disfunction interneurons have been implicated in aetiology of Schizophrenia (Selten et al., 2018), where somatostatin (SOM) expressing inhibitory interneurons have been especially implicated in the generation of mismatch negativity (prediction error) (Hamm & Yuste, 2016). The tight coupling of excitation and inhibition through exctatory pyramidal and inhibitory pervalbumin interneurons allows neural circuits to fire in a cycle by cycle fashion, where any excitation of a pyramidal neurons is instantously counterbalanced by a inhibition proportionally four to five times larger than the excitation (Atallah & Scanziani, 2009). This may be the why an increase in GABA was found, but not in glutamate during the first 200ms. These quick acting balances have been found to allow excitatory post synaptic currents and inhibitory post synaptic currents to remain proportional despite large variations in gamma band amplitude. Although these measurements were done in CA3 of the hippocampus, similar post synaptic potentials, EPSP and IPSP have been linked to the generation of prediction errors in the auditory cortex (Askew & Metherate, 2016). Specifically, gamma fluctuations recorded during auditory stimulation most likely index quick depolarization and chlorine mediated hyperpolarization (EPSP and IPSC) of neural populations, where this network activity most likely reflect slow NMDA mediated EPSP's linked to prediction error generation (MMN) (Askew & Metherate, 2016). This may indicate

50

that the increase in GABA over time found here may underlie repetition suppression and lateral inhibition thought to serve the generation of prediction errors (May & Tiitinen, 2010).

The reason that the no difference in Glx between standard and deviants were found in the first 200ms, may be due to this inhibition, perhaps together with an already compromised baseline activity induced by scanner noise, the earlier EPSP (AMPA receptors mediated) may not have been strong enough to give a significant S/N ratio for the fMRS measurement, but the later EPSP (NMDA mediated) (Askew & Metherate, 2016) prediction error mechanisms may yielded a strong enough signal. Whereas both earlier IPSP and later IPSP releasing the EPSP gave a large enough response in general to detect with the fMRS. This timing fits well with the findings reviewed in the introduction, where later IPSPs were found to last for 200-300ms (Wehr & Zador, 2005), which may indicate that the findings in the present study suggested a release from the inhibitory later IPSP, causing an increase in glutamate, as indicated by the Glx at 300ms and 400ms. And more so, the increase to deviant stimulus relative to standard stimulus may indicate a prediction error elicitation. Although it was pointed out that this IPSP time course may only explain a small part of the prediction elicitation (Wehr & Zador, 2005). However, these interpretations are speculative at best.

The relative increase in GABA at around 600ms may also be explained by this, whereby the tight balancing of excitatory glutamate activity and GABA underlying the prediction error phenomenon was recorded inadvertently when bins collecting "Standard" stimuli contained a deviant occurring 230ms before the 600ms acquisition. The consideration above should however be taken with great caution due to the fact that no main effect for Condition was found for GABA, where one would expect a larger GABA response for the deviant, due to the large proportional relationship between excitation and inhibition during stimulation (Atallah & Scanziani, 2009).

It may also be that increases in GABA simply a result of the auditory cortex responding to auditory stimulation in general, and the increase found here is the consequence of normal inhibitory responses of PV neurons fine tuning micro circuitry allowing for more precise stimulus discrimination (Blackwell & Geffen, 2017).

Considering how the study was already underpowered given the estimated sample size of N = 30, and the removal of outliers due to extreme scores, and the failure to find significant main effects for the Glx scores, what can be definitive is that a general increase in glutamate to auditory was not found. Although the interaction effects yielded interesting results, they are too uncertain to be used to generate any new hypothesis and serve mainly as a way of perhaps

elucidating some of the complex nature and uncharted territory of the underlying mechanisms of prediction error. The main hypothesis of this study was explorative in nature, and the technique applied was a proof of principle. Although a large body of information served as a guide to what molecular underpinning prediction error may be, the uncertainty of both how glutamate evolves over time (Mullins, 2018) and the technical challenges of auditory stimulus in the context of an oddball paradigm with an fMRS MEGA-PRESS sequence limits the inferences which can be made from the current results. However, more participants are to be collected, which can perhaps make it more possible to detect increases in Glx to auditory stimulation.

Although previous studies have found increase in Glx to both visual/cognitive stimulation (Apšvalka et al., 2015; Lally et al., 2014; Woodcock et al., 2018), the indices collected are not necessarily direct measurements of glutamate mediated by excitatory neural activity linked to some cognitive construct or stimulation. This is however a problem with most techniques, such as localizing the origin of activity measured with EEG and MEG referred to as the inverse problem (Hämäläinen et al., 1993), and fMRI with not only the inferences made of neural activity from BOLD signals, but also the assumption of pure insertion, which asserts that a single cognitive construct can be inserted or probed without affecting other such constructs (Logothetis, 2008). Therefore, there may be similar problem pertaining to fMRS research. The Glx index measures both glutamate and glutamine, and based on TE timing, may be sensitive to different compartments of glutamate and glutamine within the brain(Mullins, 2018). Moreover, the sheer ubiquitous nature of glutamate and our still limited understanding of how the metabolic cycles of glutamine, glutamate and GABA unfold in the brain (Zhou & Danbolt, 2014) may all limit inferences made of cognitive constructs specifically pertaining to changes in Glx. Although this critique pertains to behavioral neuroscience in general, it seems appropriate considering the explorative nature of phenomenon under investigation, and even more so when considering the measurement technique with this particular experimental protocol.

Explorative findings

No significant relationship was found between performance on auditory measures and the behavioral oddball paradigm. Overall hearing acuity and hearing acuity in the 2000hz range did not predict overall d', and did not predict performance specifically for the 2006hz d'. Both correlational and regression analysis revealed this non-significant relationship. Auditory hearing levels was expected to be positively correlated with d' score related to behavioral

52

sensitivity to deviants. Although it seemed reasonable that the better one's hearing is, the better one performs on a task which relies on the ability to discriminate between sounds. However, this effect was not found, for both overall d' score but also for the smallest deviant d' score. Although research on clinical groups have found that clinical impaired level of hearing is associated with decreased d' (Oates et al., 2002), the current study involved normal hearing subjects, and the inverse of hearing loss, hearing acuity may not impact the ability to discriminate between deviants when hearing is within a normal range.

Behavioral performance is different from more apparent automatic nature to prediction error (Näätänen et al., 2007), in that it requires both the recognition and response of the participant, and can therefore be argued to be more susceptible and vulnerable to variables such as attention, cognition and reaction time. The relationship between hearing and perception of sound may be a complex process, where small deficits in sensory functioning in some individuals may be compensated for, resulting in a larger difference in behavioral performance (Ross et al., 2007). Although the former argument was made in the context of hearing differences in age, it still applies to a general notion of the complexity of the relationship between the ability to hear and performance related to perceptual mechanisms of hearing. Compensatory mechanisms have been found in response to hearing loss (Campbell & Sharma, 2013; Irvine & Rajan, 1996), which may indicate a propensity to compensate for differed hearing during behavioral performance through other cognitive mechanisms. Although one could make the argument that the two tasks in the present study are analogues, in that both require a push of button in response to a stimulus change, this would be comparable in terms of the cognitive and auditory mechanisms which they may prompt, the non-significant relationship still remains enigmatic. Differences in young and old with normal hearing have been found for event-related potentials, such as N1 and P1, where hearing loss in older age was related to increased N1 latencies. These findings elucidate some of the otherwise complex relationships that may underlie hearing and perception of sound (Tremblay et al., 2003), which illustrates that the assumption of hearing acuity in the normal hearing range and subsequent performance on behavioral discrimination tasks may have been unwarranted.

Bernarding et al.,(2013) found that with lower levels of hearing acuity is linked to higher cognitive demands in listening discrimination tasks, which could help explain why scores on auditory performance doesn't necessarily predict scores on behavioral oddball paradigm. It may be the case that any differences in hearing is made up by increased cognitive

effort, which compensates for hearing levels, therefore obscuring the relationship between hearing acuity and behavioral oddball performance. It may also be the case that the behavioral task was not particularly difficult, as oppose to the auditory test which explores the very thresholds of the auditory perception in the participants, so the cognitive demands put on the participants with perhaps lower levels of hearing was not high enough for the behavioral task. Bernarding and colleagues (2013) has noted that young participants with normal hearing, 21-35 years of age, did not differ in their d' score between an easy and difficult auditory discrimination task, but middle aged normal hearing individuals (age 40-60) differed in d'scores for easy and difficult auditory discrimination tasks, which may indicate an increase cognitive load as a better indicator of behavioral discrimination performance rather than auditory scores themselves. The d' scores for the normal hearing individuals was compared to those with mild impaired hearing, which was found to be equal. If one would expect hearing acuity to be correlated with behavioral performance, there would be a difference in these scores between those with normal hearing and those with hearing impairments. This is not found, again pointing to the potential cognitive mechanisms compensating for hearing difficulty.

Another explanation for the non-significant findings may be related to the statistical analysis used and the small sample size. For regression analysis it is recommended to use between 15-40 participants for each explanatory variable in a Regression analysis (Dancey & Reidy, 2007).

Considering that results indicated that auditory discrimination for the behavioral oddball paradigm worked as intended, where there were significant differences in scores between deviant types. Perhaps the four increments of change were not sensitive enough to those within a normal hearing range, and that more increments may have better profiled the ability to discriminate between stimuli, leading to hearing acuity better predicting d' scores. This is however speculative.

Implications

The implication of the current study involves both the basic research and clinical domains. Firstly, although a failure to detect any change in glutamate in response to rapid auditory stimulation, the interaction effects may yield some promise for the use of the fMRS under the current experimental protocols. For basic research this may help elucidate the debate regarding pre- and perceptual processes and how these related to the neural dynamics of excitatory and inhibitory circuitry. Specifically, it may be instrumental in alleviating some

of the debate between sensory memory and adaptation account of the phenomenon. By potentially revealing the suppression and lateral inhibitory mechanisms by measuring glutamate and GABA dynamics, it may help strengthen the account of both the adaptation (May & Tiitinen, 2010) and the predictive processing account (Garrido et al., 2009). It may help further help explore the role of glutamate and GABA activity in Gamma band and ERP's recorded during stimulus presentation and deviation, and how these frequency bands and ERP's related to prediction error elicitation (Askew & Metherate, 2016; Friston, 2005). Moreover, it may be especially valuable in uncovering the physiological dynamics purported to underlie the predictive processing hierarchy, whereby purposed top down and lateral modulation through inhibitory GABA activity suppress and regulate excitatory prediction error potentials mediated through glutamate functioning (Friston et al., 2016; Garrido et al., 2009). And how this excitatory signal drives changes in top down predictions at different time scales as it propagates through the layers of the cortex, from lower areas generating prediction error in short time scales to the higher areas generating prediction error overs longer time scales (Parr et al., 2018).

This may also have implication for understanding pathologies such as Schizophrenia and Dyslexia. For Schizophrenia it may help elucidate the propositions that faulty NMDA receptors which lead to glutamate hypofunction and failure to regulate inhibitory function in E/I circuitry which contributes symptoms such as cognitive impairments (Lewis & Moghaddam, 2006). Moreover, it may help test some of the physiological propositions of NMDA mediated activity in the Dysconnection hypothesis, whereby a failure to properly suppress and regulate prediction errors is proposed to be at the core of the disease (Friston et al., 2016). It may also help explore the neurobiological propositions made by the neural noise hypothesis of Dyslexia, where imbalances in the E/I circuitry of the auditory cortex lead to failure to properly synchronize neural activity and decreasing discrimination ability, and the eventually gives rise to symptoms such a reduced phonological awareness and reading ability (Hancock et al., 2017).

Future consideration

Something that became apparent during partitioning and binning the spectral data was the potential influence of multiple stimuli in the later bins (400ms, 500ms, 600ms and 700ms) for the analysis. Since SOA, the time of stimulus onset until the next stimulus onset, was 370ms, one stimulus extra would always partially or fully be included in these bins. One solution to this could be to find the average Glx measurement for the extra stimulus and

subtract that from the bin. For instance, in a deviant bin at 700ms which would contain one deviant stimulus and one standard stimulus, the average measure for standard stimulus bins would be calculated, and this score would then be subtracted from the bin. This would potentially yield a closer proximate of what the true deviant stimulus Glx would be at this time point. This method would of course rest on a gross simplification of how the glutamate response evolves over time.

Using different techniques which help differentiate glutamine and glutamate may be warranted in order to make inferences about excitation and neural activity in general. Glutamine is the primary supply for the synthesis of glutamate and GABA in the brain (Petroff, 2007). The synthesis of glutamine to glutamate is proportional during neurotransmission (Petroff, 2007), meaning that the temporary changes in the ratio of glutamine and glutamate can be a valuable marker of neurotransmission (Öngür et al., 2011). An increase in glutamine with the reciprocal decrease in glutamate can be indicative of a neurotransmission process, where glutamate is released then transported and converted to glutamine in the glial cells. This has been measured during stimulation of animals in high field strength MRS procedures (Petroff, 2007). Due to the rapid nature of glial glutamate transporters moving the glutamate from the extracellular environment into the glial cells where it is then converted to glutamine, it may be a much better index of neurotransmission than just an increase in Glx alone. Several 1H-fMRS techniques have been proposed for the separation of glutamate and glutamine (Hu et al., 2007; Mullins et al., 2008; Wijtenburg & Knight-Scott, 2011) and recently GABA edited MEGA-PRESS sequences have been used to separate glutamate and glutamine, but as the researchers noted, was optimal only for certain areas of the brain (Sanaei Nezhad et al., 2020).

Conclusion

In conclusion, the present study found that detecting increases in glutamate in response to auditory stimulation in general may or may not be feasible, but increases to deviation stimulation among a train standard tones may be feasible when acquisitions are made within the time frame of 300ms to 400ms. The present study also shows that it is possible to measure Glx and GABA with the use of oddball experiments. The study serves as a proof of principle of the technique used here. The study also finds that glutamate increases to deviating stimuli, but that the visible glutamate increase does not temporally coincide with EEG indices of prediction error.

- Alho, K. (1995). Cerebral generators of mismatch negativity (MMN) and its magnetic counterpart (MMNm) elicited by sound changes. *Ear and Hearing*, 16(1), 38–51. https://doi.org/10.1097/00003446-199502000-00004
- Apšvalka, D., Gadie, A., Clemence, M., & Mullins, P. G. (2015). Event-related dynamics of glutamate and BOLD effects measured using functional magnetic resonance spectroscopy (fMRS) at 3T in a repetition suppression paradigm. *NeuroImage*, *118*, 292–300. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2015.06.015
- Askew, C. E., & Metherate, R. (2016). Synaptic interactions and inhibitory regulation in auditory cortex. *Biological Psychology*, *116*, 4–9. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsycho.2015.11.001
- Atallah, B. V., & Scanziani, M. (2009). Instantaneous Modulation of Gamma Oscillation Frequency by Balancing Excitation with Inhibition. *Neuron*, 62(4), 566–577. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2009.04.027
- Baeshen, A., Wyss, P. O., Henning, A., O'Gorman, R. L., Piccirelli, M., Kollias, S., &
 Michels, L. (2020). Test–Retest Reliability of the Brain Metabolites GABA and Glx
 With JPRESS, PRESS, and MEGA-PRESS MRS Sequences in vivo at 3T. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging*, 51(4), 1181–1191. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmri.26921
- Bakker, M., & Wicherts, J. M. (2014a). Outlier removal, sum scores, and the inflation of the type I error rate in independent samples t tests: The power of alternatives and recommendations. *Psychological Methods*, 19(3), 409–427. https://doi.org/10.1037/met0000014
- Bakker, M., & Wicherts, J. M. (2014b). Outlier Removal and the Relation with Reporting Errors and Quality of Psychological Research. *PLOS ONE*, 9(7), e103360. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0103360

auditory frequency discrimination in dyslexia detected with mismatch evoked potentials. *Annals of Neurology*, *45*(4), 495–503. https://doi.org/10.1002/1531-8249(199904)45:4<495::aid-ana11>3.0.co;2-m

- Baldeweg, Torsten, Klugman, A., Gruzelier, J., & Hirsch, S. R. (2004). Mismatch negativity potentials and cognitive impairment in schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Research*, 69(2), 203–217. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2003.09.009
- Barker, P. B., Bizzi, A., Stefano, N. D., Lin, D. D. M., & Gullapalli, R. (2010). *Clinical MR Spectroscopy: Techniques and Applications*. Cambridge University Press.
- Barker, P. B., & Lin, D. D. M. (2006). In vivo proton MR spectroscopy of the human brain. Progress in Nuclear Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy, 49(2), 99–128. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.pnmrs.2006.06.002
- Bastos, A. M., Usrey, W. M., Adams, R. A., Mangun, G. R., Fries, P., & Friston, K. J. (2012). Canonical microcircuits for predictive coding. *Neuron*, 76(4), 695–711. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2012.10.038
- Batista-Brito, R., Zagha, E., Ratliff, J. M., & Vinck, M. (2018). Modulation of cortical circuits by top-down processing and arousal state in health and disease. *Current Opinion in Neurobiology*, 52, 172–181. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.conb.2018.06.008
- Bernarding, C., Strauss, D. J., Hannemann, R., Seidler, H., & Corona-Strauss, F. I. (2013).
 Neural correlates of listening effort related factors: Influence of age and hearing impairment. *Brain Research Bulletin*, *91*, 21–30.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainresbull.2012.11.005
- Bezalel, V., Paz, R., & Tal, A. (2019). Inhibitory and excitatory mechanisms in the human cingulate-cortex support reinforcement learning: A functional Proton Magnetic

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2018.09.016

- Blackwell, J. M., & Geffen, M. N. (2017). Progress and challenges for understanding the function of cortical microcircuits in auditory processing. *Nature Communications*, 8. https://doi.org/10.1038/s41467-017-01755-2
- Butler, R. A. (1968). Effect of Changes in Stimulus Frequency and Intensity on Habituation of the Human Vertex Potential. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 44(4), 945–950. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1911233
- Campbell, J., & Sharma, A. (2013). Compensatory changes in cortical resource allocation in adults with hearing loss. *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience*, 7. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2013.00071
- Caplan, B., & Mendoza, J. E. (2011). Edinburgh Handedness Inventory. In J. S. Kreutzer, J.
 DeLuca, & B. Caplan (Eds.), *Encyclopedia of Clinical Neuropsychology* (pp. 928–928). Springer. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-79948-3_684
- Carlén, M., Meletis, K., Siegle, J. H., Cardin, J. A., Futai, K., Vierling-Claassen, D.,
 Rühlmann, C., Jones, S. R., Deisseroth, K., Sheng, M., Moore, C. I., & Tsai, L.-H.
 (2012). A critical role for NMDA receptors in parvalbumin interneurons for gamma rhythm induction and behavior. *Molecular Psychiatry*, *17*(5), 537–548.
 https://doi.org/10.1038/mp.2011.31
- Chang, C., Cunningham, J. P., & Glover, G. H. (2009). Influence of heart rate on the BOLD signal: The cardiac response function. *NeuroImage*, 44(3), 857–869. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.09.029
- Chitty, K. M., Lagopoulos, J., Lee, R. S. C., Hickie, I. B., & Hermens, D. F. (2013). A systematic review and meta-analysis of proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy and

23(11), 1348–1363. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2013.07.007

Clark, A. (2015). Surfing Uncertainty: Prediction, Action, and the Embodied Mind. Oxford University Press.

Cleve, M., Gussew, A., & Reichenbach, J. R. (2015). In vivo detection of acute pain-induced changes of GABA+ and Glx in the human brain by using functional 1H MEGA-PRESS MR spectroscopy. *NeuroImage*, 105, 67–75. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2014.10.042

- Cohen, J., & Polich, J. (1997). On the number of trials needed for P300. International Journal of Psychophysiology: Official Journal of the International Organization of Psychophysiology, 25(3), 249–255. https://doi.org/10.1016/s0167-8760(96)00743-x
- Csépe, V., Pantev, C., Hoke, M., Hampson, S., & Ross, B. (1992). Evoked magnetic responses of the human auditory cortex to minor pitch changes: Localization of the mismatch field. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology/Evoked Potentials Section*, 84(6), 538–548. https://doi.org/10.1016/0168-5597(92)90043-B
- Dancey, C. P., & Reidy, J. (2007). *Statistics Without Maths for Psychology*. Pearson Education.
- David, O., & Friston, K. J. (2003). A neural mass model for MEG/EEG: Coupling and neuronal dynamics. *NeuroImage*, 20(3), 1743–1755. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2003.07.015
- David, O., Harrison, L., & Friston, K. J. (2005). Modelling event-related responses in the brain. *NeuroImage*, 25(3), 756–770. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2004.12.030
- de Graaf, R. A. (2007). In Vivo NMR Spectroscopy. John Wiley & Sons, Ltd. https://doi.org/10.1002/9780470512968

Behrens, T., Jezzard, P., Matthews, P. M., & Moore, D. R. (2003). Functional Asymmetry for Auditory Processing in Human Primary Auditory Cortex. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *23*(37), 11516–11522. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.23-37-11516.2003

- Doeller, C. F., Opitz, B., Mecklinger, A., Krick, C., Reith, W., & Schröger, E. (2003).
 Prefrontal cortex involvement in preattentive auditory deviance detection: Neuroimaging and electrophysiological evidence. *NeuroImage*, 20(2), 1270–1282. https://doi.org/10.1016/S1053-8119(03)00389-6
- Douglas, R. J., & Martin, K. A. C. (2004). Neuronal Circuits of the Neocortex. *Annual Review of Neuroscience*, 27(1), 419–451.

https://doi.org/10.1146/annurev.neuro.27.070203.144152

- Duncan, C. C., Barry, R. J., Connolly, J. F., Fischer, C., Michie, P. T., Näätänen, R., Polich, J., Reinvang, I., & Van Petten, C. (2009). Event-related potentials in clinical research: Guidelines for eliciting, recording, and quantifying mismatch negativity, P300, and N400. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *120*(11), 1883–1908. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2009.07.045
- Dürschmid, S., Edwards, E., Reichert, C., Dewar, C., Hinrichs, H., Heinze, H.-J., Kirsch, H.
 E., Dalal, S. S., Deouell, L. Y., & Knight, R. T. (2016). Hierarchy of prediction errors for auditory events in human temporal and frontal cortex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *113*(24), 6755–6760. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1525030113
- Dwyer, G. E. (2019). New Approaches to the Use of Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy for Investigating the Pathophysiology of Auditory-Verbal Hallucinations. The University of Bergen. https://bora.uib.no/handle/1956/20921

791-794. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mehy.2013.03.013

- Ehrlichman, R. S., Maxwell, C. R., Majumdar, S., & Siegel, S. J. (2008). Deviance-elicited changes in event-related potentials are attenuated by ketamine in mice. *Journal of Cognitive Neuroscience*, 20(8), 1403–1414. https://doi.org/10.1162/jocn.2008.20097
- Erecińska, M., & Silver, I. A. (1990). Metabolism and role of glutamate in mammalian brain. *Progress in Neurobiology*, 35(4), 245–296. https://doi.org/10.1016/0301-0082(90)90013-7
- Ewbank, M. P., Rhodes, G., von dem Hagen, E. A. H., Powell, T. E., Bright, N., Stoyanova,
 R. S., Baron-Cohen, S., & Calder, A. J. (2015). Repetition Suppression in Ventral
 Visual Cortex Is Diminished as a Function of Increasing Autistic Traits. *Cerebral Cortex (New York, N.Y.: 1991)*, 25(10), 3381–3393.
 https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/bhu149
- Fell, J., Klaver, P., Lehnertz, K., Grunwald, T., Schaller, C., Elger, C. E., & Fernández, G. (2001). Human memory formation is accompanied by rhinal–hippocampal coupling and decoupling. *Nature Neuroscience*, 4(12), 1259–1264. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn759
- Felleman, D. J., & Van Essen, D. C. (1991). Distributed hierarchical processing in the primate cerebral cortex. *Cerebral Cortex (New York, N.Y.: 1991)*, 1(1), 1–47. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/1.1.1
- Ferguson, B. R., & Gao, W.-J. (2018). PV Interneurons: Critical Regulators of E/I Balance for Prefrontal Cortex-Dependent Behavior and Psychiatric Disorders. *Frontiers in Neural Circuits*, 12, 37. https://doi.org/10.3389/fncir.2018.00037
- Fishman, Y. I. (2014). The Mechanisms and Meaning of the Mismatch Negativity. *Brain Topography*, 27(4), 500–526. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10548-013-0337-3

Society B: Biological Sciences, 360(1456), 815–836.

https://doi.org/10.1098/rstb.2005.1622

- Friston, K., Brown, H. R., Siemerkus, J., & Stephan, K. E. (2016). The dysconnection hypothesis (2016). *Schizophrenia Research*, 176(2), 83–94. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2016.07.014
- Friston, K. J., Rosch, R., Parr, T., Price, C., & Bowman, H. (2017). Deep temporal models and active inference. *Neuroscience & Biobehavioral Reviews*, 77, 388–402. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neubiorev.2017.04.009
- Gaab, N., Gabrieli, J. D. E., & Glover, G. H. (2007). Assessing the influence of scanner background noise on auditory processing. II. An fMRI study comparing auditory processing in the absence and presence of recorded scanner noise using a sparse design. *Human Brain Mapping*, 28(8), 721–732. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.20299
- Garrido, M. I., Friston, K. J., Kiebel, S. J., Stephan, K. E., Baldeweg, T., & Kilner, J. M.
 (2008). The functional anatomy of the MMN: A DCM study of the roving paradigm.
 NeuroImage, 42(2), 936–944. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.05.018
- Garrido, M. I., Kilner, J. M., Stephan, K. E., & Friston, K. J. (2009). The mismatch negativity: A review of underlying mechanisms. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, 120(3), 453–463. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2008.11.029
- Gonzalez-Burgos, G., & Lewis, D. A. (2012). NMDA Receptor Hypofunction, Parvalbumin-Positive Neurons, and Cortical Gamma Oscillations in Schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 38(5), 950–957. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbs010
- Grotheer, M., & Kovács, G. (2015). The relationship between stimulus repetitions and fulfilled expectations. *Neuropsychologia*, 67, 175–182. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2014.12.017

Gussew, A., Rzanny, R., Erdtel, M., Scholle, H. C., Kaiser, W. A., Mentzel, H. J., &

Reichenbach, J. R. (2010). Time-resolved functional 1H MR spectroscopic detection of glutamate concentration changes in the brain during acute heat pain stimulation. *NeuroImage*, *49*(2), 1895–1902. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2009.09.007

- Gutzeit, A., Meier, D., Meier, M. L., von Weymarn, C., Ettlin, D. A., Graf, N., Froehlich, J.
 M., Binkert, C. A., & Brügger, M. (2011). Insula-specific responses induced by dental pain. A proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy study. *European Radiology*, 21(4), 807–815. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00330-010-1971-8
- Gutzeit, Andreas, Meier, D., Froehlich, J. M., Hergan, K., Kos, S., v. Weymarn, C., Lutz, K., Ettlin, D., Binkert, C. A., Mutschler, J., Sartoretti-Schefer, S., & Brügger, M. (2013).
 Differential NMR spectroscopy reactions of anterior/posterior and right/left insular subdivisions due to acute dental pain. *European Radiology*, *23*(2), 450–460. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00330-012-2621-0
- Hall, D. A., Summerfield, A. Q., Gonçalves, M. S., Foster, J. R., Palmer, A. R., & Bowtell, R.
 W. (2000). Time-course of the auditory BOLD response to scanner noise. *Magnetic Resonance in Medicine*, *43*(4), 601–606. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1522-2594(200004)43:4<601::aid-mrm16>3.0.co;2-r
- Hämäläinen, M., Hari, R., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Knuutila, J., & Lounasmaa, O. V. (1993).
 Magnetoencephalography—Theory, instrumentation, and applications to noninvasive studies of the working human brain. *Reviews of Modern Physics*, 65(2), 413–497.
 https://doi.org/10.1103/RevModPhys.65.413
- Hamm, J. P., & Yuste, R. (2016). Somatostatin Interneurons Control a Key Component of Mismatch Negativity in Mouse Visual Cortex. *Cell Reports*, 16(3), 597–604. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.celrep.2016.06.037

Dyslexia. *Trends in Cognitive Sciences*, 21(6), 434–448.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.tics.2017.03.008

- Hari, R., Rif, J., Tiihonen, J., & Sams, M. (1992). Neuromagnetic mismatch fields to single and paired tones. *Electroencephalography and Clinical Neurophysiology*, 82(2), 152– 154. https://doi.org/10.1016/0013-4694(92)90159-F
- He, J., Hashikawa, T., Ojima, H., & Kinouchi, Y. (1997). Temporal Integration and Duration Tuning in the Dorsal Zone of Cat Auditory Cortex. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *17*(7), 2615–2625. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.17-07-02615.1997
- Heekeren, K., Daumann, J., Neukirch, A., Stock, C., Kawohl, W., Norra, C., Waberski, T. D., & Gouzoulis-Mayfrank, E. (2008). Mismatch negativity generation in the human 5HT2A agonist and NMDA antagonist model of psychosis. *Psychopharmacology*, *199*(1), 77–88. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00213-008-1129-4
- Hillyard, S. A., Hink, R. F., Schwent, V. L., & Picton, T. W. (1973). Electrical signs of selective attention in the human brain. *Science (New York, N.Y.)*, 182(4108), 177–180. https://doi.org/10.1126/science.182.4108.177
- Horváth, J., Czigler, I., Jacobsen, T., Maess, B., Schröger, E., & Winkler, I. (2008). MMN or no MMN: No magnitude of deviance effect on the MMN amplitude. *Psychophysiology*, 45(1), 60–69. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.2007.00599.x
- Houtgast, T. (1972). Psychophysical evidence for lateral inhibition in hearing. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society of America*, 51(6), 1885–1894.
 https://doi.org/10.1121/1.1913048
- Howard, M. A., Volkov, I. O., Abbas, P. J., Damasio, H., Ollendieck, M. C., & Granner, M.A. (1996). A chronic microelectrode investigation of the tonotopic organization of

https://doi.org/10.1016/0006-8993(96)00315-0

- Hu, J., Yang, S., Xuan, Y., Jiang, Q., Yang, Y., & Haacke, E. M. (2007). Simultaneous
 Detection of Resolved Glutamate, Glutamine, and γ-Aminobutyric Acid at 4 Tesla. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance (San Diego, Calif. : 1997)*, 185(2), 204–213.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jmr.2006.12.010
- Hugdahl, K., Brønnick, K., Kyllingsbrk, S., Law, I., Gade, A., & Paulson, O. B. (1999). Brain activation during dichotic presentations of consonant-vowel and musical instrument stimuli: A 15O-PET studyfn2fn2The present study was financially supported by a grant to Olaf B. Paulson (coordinator) from the Danish Research Councils interdisciplinary research program, and by a grant to Kenneth Hugdahl from the Norwegian Medical Research Council (NFR), and from the MacArthur Foundation/Mind-Body Network, Chicago, il, u.s.a. The John and Birthe Meyer Foundation is gratefully acknowledged for the donation of the Cyclotron and PET-scanner. *Neuropsychologia*, *37*(4), 431–440. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0028-3932(98)00101-8
- Hugdahl, K., Westerhausen, R., Alho, K., Medvedev, S., Laine, M., & Hämäläinen, H.
 (2009). Attention and cognitive control: Unfolding the dichotic listening story. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, 50(1), 11–22. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1467-9450.2008.00676.x
- Ip, I. B., Berrington, A., Hess, A. T., Parker, A. J., Emir, U. E., & Bridge, H. (2017). Combined fMRI-MRS acquires simultaneous glutamate and BOLD-fMRI signals in the human brain. *NeuroImage*, 155, 113–119. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.04.030

cortex of adult mammals: Possible relationship to perceptual learning. *Clinical and Experimental Pharmacology & Physiology*, 23(10–11), 939–947.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1440-1681.1996.tb01146.x

Iwabuchi, S. J., & Kirk, I. J. (2009). Atypical interhemispheric communication in left-handed individuals. NeuroReport, 20(2), 166–169.

https://doi.org/10.1097/WNR.0b013e32831f1cbb

- Jaaskelainen, I. P., Ahveninen, J., Bonmassar, G., Dale, A. M., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Levanen, S., Lin, F.-H., May, P., Melcher, J., Stufflebeam, S., Tiitinen, H., & Belliveau, J. W. (2004). Human posterior auditory cortex gates novel sounds to consciousness. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 101(17), 6809–6814. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0303760101
- Jääskeläinen, I. P., Ahveninen, J., Bonmassar, G., Dale, A. M., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Levänen, S., Lin, F.-H., May, P., Melcher, J., Stufflebeam, S., Tiitinen, H., & Belliveau, J. W. (2004). Human posterior auditory cortex gates novel sounds to consciousness. Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences, 101(17), 6809–6814. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.0303760101
- Jacobsen, T., & Schröger, E. (2001). Is there pre-attentive memory-based comparison of pitch? *Psychophysiology*, 38(4), 723–727. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.3840723
- Jacobsen, T., Schröger, E., & Alter, K. (2004). Pre-attentive perception of vowel phonemes from variable speech stimuli. *Psychophysiology*, 41(4), 654–659. https://doi.org/10.1111/1469-8986.2004.00175.x
- Javitt, D. C., Steinschneider, M., Schroeder, C. E., & Arezzo, J. C. (1996). Role of cortical Nmethyl-D-aspartate receptors in auditory sensory memory and mismatch negativity

- Jelen, L. A., King, S., Horne, C. M., Lythgoe, D. J., Young, A. H., & Stone, J. M. (2019). Functional magnetic resonance spectroscopy in patients with schizophrenia and bipolar affective disorder: Glutamate dynamics in the anterior cingulate cortex during a working memory task. *European Neuropsychopharmacology*, 29(2), 222–234. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.euroneuro.2018.12.005
- Knecht, S., Dräger, B., Deppe, M., Bobe, L., Lohmann, H., Flöel, A., Ringelstein, E.-B., & Henningsen, H. (2000). Handedness and hemispheric language dominance in healthy humans. *Brain*, 123(12), 2512–2518. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/123.12.2512
- Knight, R. T. (1996). Contribution of human hippocampal region to novelty detection. *Nature*, *383*(6597), 256–259. https://doi.org/10.1038/383256a0
- Kong, L., Herold, C., Stieltjes, B., Essig, M., Seidl, U., Wolf, R. C., Wüstenberg, T., Lässer, M. M., Schmid, L. A., Schnell, K., Hirjak, D., & Thomann, P. A. (2012). Reduced Gray to White Matter Tissue Intensity Contrast in Schizophrenia. *PLoS ONE*, *7*(5). https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0037016
- Korzyukov, O., Alho, K., Kujala, A., Gumenyuk, V., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Virtanen, J., Kropotov, J., & Näätänen, R. (1999). Electromagnetic responses of the human auditory cortex generated by sensory-memory based processing of tone-frequency changes. *Neuroscience Letters*, 276(3), 169–172. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3940(99)00807-1
- Kreitschmann-Andermahr, I., Rosburg, T., Demme, U., Gaser, E., Nowak, H., & Sauer, H. (2001). Effect of ketamine on the neuromagnetic mismatch field in healthy humans. *Brain Research. Cognitive Brain Research*, *12*(1), 109–116.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/s0926-6410(01)00043-x

and neuropsychological profiles in patients with schizophrenia and in normal volunteers. *Biological Psychiatry*, *50*(6), 453–462. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01099-X

- Kropotov, J. D., Näätnen, R., Sevostianov, A. V., Alho, K., Reinikainen, K., & Kropotova, O. V. (1995). Mismatch negativity to auditory stimulus change recorded directly from the human temporal cortex. *Psychophysiology*, *32*(4), 418–422. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1995.tb01226.x
- Kujala, T., Karma, K., Ceponiene, R., Belitz, S., Turkkila, P., Tervaniemi, M., & Näätänen,
 R. (2001). Plastic neural changes and reading improvement caused by audiovisual training in reading-impaired children. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, 98(18), 10509–10514. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.181589198
- Lally, N., Mullins, P. G., Roberts, M. V., Price, D., Gruber, T., & Haenschel, C. (2014). Glutamatergic correlates of gamma-band oscillatory activity during cognition: A concurrent ER-MRS and EEG study. *NeuroImage*, 85, 823–833. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2013.07.049
- Langers, D. R. M., Van Dijk, P., & Backes, W. H. (2005). Interactions between hemodynamic responses to scanner acoustic noise and auditory stimuli in functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Magnetic Resonance in Medicine*, 53(1), 49–60. https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.20315
- Lei, H., Xin, L., Gruetter, R., & Mlynárik, V. (2014). Chapter 1.2—Localized Single-Voxel Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy, Water Suppression, and Novel Approaches for Ultrashort Echo-Time Measurements. In C. Stagg & D. Rothman (Eds.), *Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy* (pp. 15–30). Academic Press. https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-0-12-401688-0.00002-1

Lewis, D. A., & Moghaddam, B. (2006). Cognitive Dysfunction in Schizophrenia:

Convergence of γ-Aminobutyric Acid and Glutamate Alterations. *Archives of Neurology*, *63*(10), 1372–1376. https://doi.org/10.1001/archneur.63.10.1372

- Liasis, A., Towell, A., & Boyd, S. (2000). Intracranial Evidence for Differential Encoding of Frequency and Duration Discrimination Responses. *Ear and Hearing*, *21*(3), 252–256.
- Lieder, F., Stephan, K. E., Daunizeau, J., Garrido, M. I., & Friston, K. J. (2013). A Neurocomputational Model of the Mismatch Negativity. *PLoS Computational Biology*, 9(11), e1003288. https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pcbi.1003288
- Liégeois-Chauvel, C., Giraud, K., Badier, J.-M., Marquis, P., & Chauvel, P. (2001).
 Intracerebral Evoked Potentials in Pitch Perception Reveal a Functional Asymmetry of the Human Auditory Cortex. *Annals of the New York Academy of Sciences*, 930(1), 117–132. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1749-6632.2001.tb05728.x
- Light, G. A., & Näätänen, R. (2013). Mismatch negativity is a breakthrough biomarker for understanding and treating psychotic disorders. *Proceedings of the National Academy* of Sciences of the United States of America, 110(38), 15175–15176. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1313287110
- Light, G. A., Swerdlow, N. R., Rissling, A. J., Radant, A., Sugar, C. A., Sprock, J., Pela, M., Geyer, M. A., & Braff, D. L. (2012). Characterization of Neurophysiologic and Neurocognitive Biomarkers for Use in Genomic and Clinical Outcome Studies of Schizophrenia. *PLOS ONE*, *7*(7), e39434.
 https://doi.org/10.1371/journal.pone.0039434
- Lipton, M. L. (2008). *Totally Accessible MRI*. Springer New York. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-0-387-48896-7
- Logothetis, N. K. (2008). What we can do and what we cannot do with fMRI. *Nature*, *453*(7197), 869–878. https://doi.org/10.1038/nature06976

http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/bergen-ebooks/detail.action?docID=3339822

- Lyytinen, H., Blomberg, A. P., & Näätänen, R. (1992). Event-related potentials and autonomic responses to a change in unattended auditory stimuli. *Psychophysiology*, 29(5), 523–534. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1992.tb02025.x
- Macmillan, N. A., & Creelman, C. D. (2004). Detection Theory: A User's Guide. Taylor & Francis Group. http://ebookcentral.proquest.com/lib/bergenebooks/detail.action?docID=234275
- Maess, B., Jacobsen, T., Schröger, E., & Friederici, A. D. (2007). Localizing pre-attentive auditory memory-based comparison: Magnetic mismatch negativity to pitch change. NeuroImage, 37(2), 561–571. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2007.05.040
- Malmierca, M. S., Anderson, L. A., & Antunes, F. M. (2015). The cortical modulation of stimulus-specific adaptation in the auditory midbrain and thalamus: A potential neuronal correlate for predictive coding. Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience, 9. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2015.00019
- Martin Brett A., Kurtzberg Diane, & Stapells David R. (1999). The Effects of Decreased Audibility Produced by High-Pass Noise Masking on N1 and the Mismatch Negativity to Speech Sounds /ba/ and /da/. Journal of Speech, Language, and Hearing Research, 42(2), 271–286. https://doi.org/10.1044/jslhr.4202.271

May, P. (n.d.). Frequency Change Detection in Human Auditory Cortex. 22.

- May, P., & Tiitinen, H. (2001). Human cortical processing of auditory events over time. NeuroReport, 12(3), 573.
- May, P., Tiitinen, H., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Nyman, G., Taylor, J. G., & Näätänen, R. (1999). Frequency Change Detection in Human Auditory Cortex. Journal of Computational Neuroscience, 6(2), 99–120. https://doi.org/10.1023/A:1008896417606

deflection, explained. *Psychophysiology*, 47(1), 66–122.

https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.2009.00856.x

- McMEEKAN, E. R. L., & Lishman, W. A. (1975). Retest Reliabilities and Interrelationship of the Annett Hand Preference Questionnaire and the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory. *British Journal of Psychology*, 66(1), 53–59. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.2044-8295.1975.tb01439.x
- Meltzer, H. Y., & Stahl, S. M. (1976). The dopamine hypothesis of schizophrenia: A review. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, 2(1), 19–76. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/2.1.19
- Michie, P. T. (2001). What has MMN revealed about the auditory system in schizophrenia? *International Journal of Psychophysiology*, 42(2), 177–194. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0167-8760(01)00166-0
- Milenkovic, S., & Dragovic, M. (2013). Modification of the Edinburgh Handedness Inventory: A replication study. *Laterality*, 18(3), 340–348. https://doi.org/10.1080/1357650X.2012.683196
- Müller, B. W., Jüptner, M., Jentzen, W., & Müller, S. P. (2002). Cortical Activation to Auditory Mismatch Elicited by Frequency Deviant and Complex Novel Sounds: A PET Study. *NeuroImage*, 17(1), 231–239. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2002.1176
- Muller-Gass, A., Marcoux, A., Logan, J., & Campbell, K. B. (2001). The intensity of masking noise affects the mismatch negativity to speech sounds in human subjects. *Neuroscience Letters*, 299(3), 197–200. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0304-3940(01)01508-7
- Mullins, P., Rowland, L., Jung, R., & Sibbittjr, W. (2005). A novel technique to study the brain's response to pain: Proton magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *NeuroImage*, 26(2), 642–646. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2005.02.001
(fMRS): A meta-analysis and discussion of using MRS to measure changes in neurotransmitters in real time. *Scandinavian Journal of Psychology*, *59*(1), 91–103. https://doi.org/10.1111/sjop.12411

- Mullins, Paul Gerald, Chen, H., Xu, J., Caprihan, A., & Gasparovic, C. (2008). Comparative reliability of proton spectroscopy techniques designed to improve detection of J-coupled metabolites. *Magnetic Resonance in Medicine*, 60(4), 964–969.
 https://doi.org/10.1002/mrm.21696
- Näätänen, R., Gaillard, A. W. K., & Mäntysalo, S. (1978). Early selective-attention effect on evoked potential reinterpreted. *Acta Psychologica*, 42(4), 313–329. https://doi.org/10.1016/0001-6918(78)90006-9
- Näätänen, R., Paavilainen, P., Rinne, T., & Alho, K. (2007). The mismatch negativity (MMN) in basic research of central auditory processing: A review. *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *118*(12), 2544–2590. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2007.04.026
- Näätänen, R., & Picton, T. (1987). The N1 wave of the human electric and magnetic response to sound: A review and an analysis of the component structure. *Psychophysiology*, 24(4), 375–425. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1987.tb00311.x
- Näätänen, Risto. (1990). The role of attention in auditory information processing as revealed by event-related potentials and other brain measures of cognitive function. *Behavioral and Brain Sciences*, *13*(2), 201–233. https://doi.org/10.1017/S0140525X00078407
- Näätänen, Risto, & Alho, K. (1995). Mismatch negativity-a unique measure of sensory processing in audition. *International Journal of Neuroscience*, 80(1–4), 317–337. https://doi.org/10.3109/00207459508986107

- Näätänen, Risto, S. Sussman, E., Salisbury, D., & L. Shafer, V. (2014). Mismatch Negativity (MMN) as an Index of Cognitive Dysfunction. *Brain Topography*, 27(4), 451–466. https://doi.org/10.1007/s10548-014-0374-6
- Näätänen, Risto, & Winkler, I. (1999). The concept of auditory stimulus representation in cognitive neuroscience. *Psychological Bulletin*, 125(6), 826–859. https://doi.org/10.1037/0033-2909.125.6.826
- Nicholls, D. G. (1993). The glutamatergic nerve terminal. *European Journal of Biochemistry*, 212(3), 613–631. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1432-1033.1993.tb17700.x
- Nieuwenhuys, R. (1994). The neocortex. *Anatomy and Embryology*, 190(4), 307–337. https://doi.org/10.1007/BF00187291
- Oates, P. A., Kurtzberg, D., & Stapells, D. R. (2002). Effects of Sensorineural Hearing Loss on Cortical Event-Related Potential and Behavioral Measures of Speech-Sound Processing. *Ear and Hearing*, 23(5), 399–415.
- Oberfeld, D., & Franke, T. (2013). Evaluating the robustness of repeated measures analyses: The case of small sample sizes and nonnormal data. *Behavior Research Methods*, 45(3), 792–812. https://doi.org/10.3758/s13428-012-0281-2
- Oldfield, R. C. (1971). The assessment and analysis of handedness: The Edinburgh inventory. *Neuropsychologia*, *9*(1), 97–113. https://doi.org/10.1016/0028-3932(71)90067-4
- Olney, J. W., & Farber, N. B. (1995). Glutamate Receptor Dysfunction and Schizophrenia. Archives of General Psychiatry, 52(12), 998–1007. https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.1995.03950240016004

F., & Smoller, J. W. (2011). Relationship Between Genetic Variation in the
Glutaminase Gene GLS1 and Brain Glutamine/Glutamate Ratio Measured In Vivo. *Biological Psychiatry*, 70(2), 169–174. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.biopsych.2011.01.033

- Opitz, B., Rinne, T., Mecklinger, A., von Cramon, D. Y., & Schröger, E. (2002). Differential Contribution of Frontal and Temporal Cortices to Auditory Change Detection: FMRI and ERP Results. *NeuroImage*, 15(1), 167–174. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2001.0970
- Paavilainen, P., Alho, K., Reinikainen, K., Sams, M., & Näätänen, R. (1991). Right hemisphere dominance of different mismatch negativities. *Electroencephalography* and Clinical Neurophysiology, 78(6), 466–479. https://doi.org/10.1016/0013-4694(91)90064-b
- Pantev, C., Okamoto, H., Ross, B., Stoll, W., Ciurlia-Guy, E., Kakigi, R., & Kubo, T. (2004). Lateral inhibition and habituation of the human auditory cortex. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, 19(8), 2337–2344. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.0953-816X.2004.03296.x
- Parke, C. (2013). Essential First Steps to Data Analysis: Scenario-Based Examples Using SPSS. SAGE Publications, Inc. https://doi.org/10.4135/9781506335148
- Parr, T., Rees, G., & Friston, K. J. (2018). Computational Neuropsychology and Bayesian Inference. *Frontiers in Human Neuroscience*, 12. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnhum.2018.00061

Peelle, J. E. (2014). Methodological challenges and solutions in auditory functional magnetic resonance imaging. *Frontiers in Neuroscience*, 8. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnins.2014.00253 Probing the lifetimes of auditory novelty detection processes. *Neuropsychologia*, 48(10), 3145–3154. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuropsychologia.2010.06.030

Petroff, O. (2007). Metabolic Biopsy of the Brain. In *Molecular Neurology* (pp. 77–100). https://doi.org/10.1016/B978-012369509-3.50008-1

Pugh, K. R., Frost, S. J., Rothman, D. L., Hoeft, F., Del Tufo, S. N., Mason, G. F., Molfese, P. J., Mencl, W. E., Grigorenko, E. L., Landi, N., Preston, J. L., Jacobsen, L., Seidenberg, M. S., & Fulbright, R. K. (2014). Glutamate and Choline Levels Predict Individual Differences in Reading Ability in Emergent Readers. *The Journal of Neuroscience*, *34*(11), 4082–4089. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.3907-13.2014

- Rao, A. R., & Cecchi, G. A. (Eds.). (2012). The Relevance of the Time Domain to Neural Network Models. Springer US. https://doi.org/10.1007/978-1-4614-0724-9
- Rasser, P. E., Schall, U., Todd, J., Michie, P. T., Ward, P. B., Johnston, P., Helmbold, K., Case, V., Soyland, A., Tooney, P. A., & Thompson, P. M. (2011). Gray Matter Deficits, Mismatch Negativity, and Outcomes in Schizophrenia. *Schizophrenia Bulletin*, *37*(1), 131–140. https://doi.org/10.1093/schbul/sbp060
- Restuccia, D., Della Marca, G., Marra, C., Rubino, M., & Valeriani, M. (2005). Attentional load of the primary task influences the frontal but not the temporal generators of mismatch negativity. *Cognitive Brain Research*, 25(3), 891–899.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.cogbrainres.2005.09.023
- Rinne, T., Alho, K., Ilmoniemi, R. J., Virtanen, J., & Näätänen, R. (2000). Separate time behaviors of the temporal and frontal mismatch negativity sources. *NeuroImage*, *12*(1), 14–19. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2000.0591
- Rissling, A. J., Park, S.-H., Young, J. W., Rissling, M. B., Sugar, C. A., Sprock, J., Mathias, D. J., Pela, M., Sharp, R. F., Braff, D. L., & Light, G. A. (2013). Demand and

- Rosburg, T, Haueisen, J., & Kreitschmann-Andermahr, I. (2004). The dipole location shift within the auditory evoked neuromagnetic field components N100m and mismatch negativity (MMNm). *Clinical Neurophysiology*, *115*(4), 906–913. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.clinph.2003.11.039
- Rosburg, Timm, Trautner, P., Dietl, T., Korzyukov, O. A., Boutros, N. N., Schaller, C., Elger, C. E., & Kurthen, M. (2005). Subdural recordings of the mismatch negativity (MMN) in patients with focal epilepsy. *Brain*, *128*(4), 819–828. https://doi.org/10.1093/brain/awh442
- Ross, B., Fujioka, T., Tremblay, K. L., & Picton, T. W. (2007). Aging in binaural hearing begins in mid-life: Evidence from cortical auditory-evoked responses to changes in interaural phase. *The Journal of Neuroscience: The Official Journal of the Society for Neuroscience*, 27(42), 11172–11178. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1813-07.2007
- Rowland, L. M., Summerfelt, A., Wijtenburg, S. A., Du, X., Chiappelli, J. J., Krishna, N.,
 West, J., Muellerklein, F., Kochunov, P., & Hong, L. E. (2016). Frontal Glutamate and
 γ-Aminobutyric Acid Levels and Their Associations With Mismatch Negativity and
 Digit Sequencing Task Performance in Schizophrenia. *JAMA Psychiatry*, *73*(2), 166.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/jamapsychiatry.2015.2680
- Sams, M., Kaukoranta, E., Hämäläinen, M., & Näätänen, R. (1991). Cortical activity elicited by changes in auditory stimuli: Different sources for the magnetic N100m and mismatch responses. *Psychophysiology*, 28(1), 21–29. https://doi.org/10.1111/j.1469-8986.1991.tb03382.x

Parkes, L. M. (2020). Number of subjects required in common study designs for functional GABA magnetic resonance spectroscopy in the human brain at 3 Tesla. *European Journal of Neuroscience*, *51*(8), 1784–1793.

https://doi.org/10.1111/ejn.14618

- Schmidt, A., Bachmann, R., Kometer, M., Csomor, P. A., Stephan, K. E., Seifritz, E., & Vollenweider, F. X. (2012). Mismatch Negativity Encoding of Prediction Errors Predicts S-ketamine-Induced Cognitive Impairments. *Neuropsychopharmacology*, *37*(4), 865–875. https://doi.org/10.1038/npp.2011.261
- Schröger, E., & Wolff, C. (1996). Mismatch response of the human brain to changes in sound location. *Neuroreport*, 7(18), 3005–3008. https://doi.org/10.1097/00001756-199611250-00041
- Selten, M., van Bokhoven, H., & Nadif Kasri, N. (2018). Inhibitory control of the excitatory/inhibitory balance in psychiatric disorders. *F1000Research*, 7, 23. https://doi.org/10.12688/f1000research.12155.1
- Shah, N. J., Jäncke, L., Grosse-Ruyken, M. L., & Müller-Gärtner, H. W. (1999). Influence of acoustic masking noise in fMRI of the auditory cortex during phonetic discrimination. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging: JMRI*, 9(1), 19–25. https://doi.org/10.1002/(sici)1522-2586(199901)9:1<19::aid-jmri3>3.0.co;2-k
- Sikkens, T., Bosman, C. A., & Olcese, U. (2019). The Role of Top-Down Modulation in Shaping Sensory Processing Across Brain States: Implications for Consciousness. *Frontiers in Systems Neuroscience*, 13. https://doi.org/10.3389/fnsys.2019.00031
- Stagg, C., & Rothman, D. L. (2013). Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy: Tools for Neuroscience Research and Emerging Clinical Applications. Academic Press.

networks of psychosis: Dopamine, serotonin, and glutamate. *CNS Spectrums*, 23(3), 187–191. https://doi.org/10.1017/S1092852918001013

- Stanislaw, H., & Todorov, N. (1999). Calculation of signal detection theory measures. Behavior Research Methods, Instruments, & Computers, 31(1), 137–149. https://doi.org/10.3758/BF03207704
- Stanley, J. A., Burgess, A., Khatib, D., Ramaseshan, K., Arshad, M., Wu, H., & Diwadkar, V. A. (2017). Functional dynamics of hippocampal glutamate during associative learning assessed with in vivo 1H functional magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *NeuroImage*, *153*, 189–197. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2017.03.051
- Stanley, J. A., & Raz, N. (2018). Functional Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy: The "New" MRS for Cognitive Neuroscience and Psychiatry Research. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9, 76. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00076
- Stoodley, C. J., Hill, P. R., Stein, J. F., & Bishop, D. V. M. (2006). Auditory event-related potentials differ in dyslexics even when auditory psychophysical performance is normal. *Brain Research*, 1121(1), 190–199.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2006.08.095

Strange, B. A., Henson, R. N. A., Friston, K. J., & Dolan, R. J. (2000). Brain Mechanisms for Detecting Perceptual, Semantic, and Emotional Deviance. *NeuroImage*, 12(4), 425– 433. https://doi.org/10.1006/nimg.2000.0637

Tabachnick, B. G., & Fidell, L. S. (2013). Using Multivariate Statistics. Pearson.

Talavage, T. M., & Edmister, W. B. (2004). Nonlinearity of fMRI Responses in Human Auditory Cortex. *Human Brain Mapping*, 22(3), 216–228. https://doi.org/10.1002/hbm.20029

Williamson, P. C., & Théberge, J. (2015). Functional magnetic resonance spectroscopy of glutamate in schizophrenia and major depressive disorder: Anterior cingulate activity during a color-word Stroop task. NPJ Schizophrenia, 1, 15028. https://doi.org/10.1038/npjschz.2015.28

- Tervaniemi, M., Medvedev, S. V., Alho, K., Pakhomov, S. V., Roudas, M. S., Van Zuijen, T. L., & Näätänen, R. (2000). Lateralized automatic auditory processing of phonetic versus musical information: A PET study. *Human Brain Mapping*, 10(2), 74–79.
- Tie, Y., Suarez, R. O., Whalen, S., Radmanesh, A., Norton, I. H., & Golby, A. J. (2009). Comparison of blocked and event-related fMRI designs for pre-surgical language mapping. NeuroImage, 47(Suppl 2), T107–T115. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuroimage.2008.11.020
- Tiitinen, H., May, P., Reinikainen, K., & Näätänen, R. (1994). Attentive novelty detection in humans is governed by pre-attentive sensory memory. Nature, 372(6501), 90–92. https://doi.org/10.1038/372090a0
- Todorovic, A., Ede, F. van, Maris, E., & Lange, F. P. de. (2011). Prior Expectation Mediates Neural Adaptation to Repeated Sounds in the Auditory Cortex: An MEG Study. *Journal of Neuroscience*, *31*(25), 9118–9123. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.1425-11.2011
- Tognarelli, J. M., Dawood, M., Shariff, M. I. F., Grover, V. P. B., Crossey, M. M. E., Cox, I. J., Taylor-Robinson, S. D., & McPhail, M. J. W. (2015). Magnetic Resonance Spectroscopy: Principles and Techniques: Lessons for Clinicians. Journal of Clinical and Experimental Hepatology, 5(4), 320-328. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.jceh.2015.10.006

Hansen, K. B., Yuan, H., Myers, S. J., & Dingledine, R. (2010). Glutamate Receptor Ion Channels: Structure, Regulation, and Function. *Pharmacological Reviews*, 62(3), 405–496. https://doi.org/10.1124/pr.109.002451

- Tremblay, K. L., Piskosz, M., & Souza, P. (2003). Effects of age and age-related hearing loss on the neural representation of speech cues. *Clinical Neurophysiology: Official Journal of the International Federation of Clinical Neurophysiology*, *114*(7), 1332–1343. https://doi.org/10.1016/s1388-2457(03)00114-7
- Tsolaki, A., Kosmidou, V., Hadjileontiadis, L., Kompatsiaris, I. (Yiannis), & Tsolaki, M.
 (2015). Brain source localization of MMN, P300 and N400: Aging and gender differences. *Brain Research*, *1603*, 32–49.
 https://doi.org/10.1016/j.brainres.2014.10.004
- Ulanovsky, N., Las, L., & Nelken, I. (2003). Processing of low-probability sounds by cortical neurons. *Nature Neuroscience*, 6(4), 391–398. https://doi.org/10.1038/nn1032
- Umbricht, D., Schmid, L., Koller, R., Vollenweider, F. X., Hell, D., & Javitt, D. C. (2000).
 Ketamine-induced deficits in auditory and visual context-dependent processing in healthy volunteers: Implications for models of cognitive deficits in schizophrenia. *Archives of General Psychiatry*, 57(12), 1139–1147.
 https://doi.org/10.1001/archpsyc.57.12.1139
- Umbricht, Daniel, Koller, R., Vollenweider, F. X., & Schmid, L. (2002). Mismatch negativity predicts psychotic experiences induced by nmda receptor antagonist in healthy volunteers. *Biological Psychiatry*, *51*(5), 400–406. https://doi.org/10.1016/S0006-3223(01)01242-2

analysis. Schizophrenia Research, 76(1), 1–23.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.schres.2004.12.002

Umbricht, Daniel, Vollenweider, F. X., Schmid, L., Grübel, C., Skrabo, A., Huber, T., & Koller, R. (2003). Effects of the 5-HT2A agonist psilocybin on mismatch negativity generation and AX-continuous performance task: Implications for the neuropharmacology of cognitive deficits in schizophrenia.

Neuropsychopharmacology: Official Publication of the American College of Neuropsychopharmacology, 28(1), 170–181. https://doi.org/10.1038/sj.npp.1300005

- van Veenendaal, T. M., Backes, W. H., van Bussel, F. C. G., Edden, R. A. E., Puts, N. A. J., Aldenkamp, A. P., & Jansen, J. F. A. (2018). Glutamate quantification by PRESS or MEGA-PRESS: Validation, repeatability, and concordance. *Magnetic Resonance* Imaging, 48, 107–114. https://doi.org/10.1016/j.mri.2017.12.029
- Vita, A., De Peri, L., Deste, G., & Sacchetti, E. (2012). Progressive loss of cortical gray matter in schizophrenia: A meta-analysis and meta-regression of longitudinal MRI studies. Translational Psychiatry, 2(11), e190. https://doi.org/10.1038/tp.2012.116
- Vlaskamp, C., Oranje, B., Madsen, G. F., Møllegaard Jepsen, J. R., Durston, S., Cantio, C., Glenthøj, B., & Bilenberg, N. (2017). Auditory processing in autism spectrum disorder: Mismatch negativity deficits. Autism Research: Official Journal of the International Society for Autism Research, 10(11), 1857–1865. https://doi.org/10.1002/aur.1821
- Wacongne, C., Changeux, J.-P., & Dehaene, S. (2012). A Neuronal Model of Predictive Coding Accounting for the Mismatch Negativity. Journal of Neuroscience, 32(11), 3665–3678. https://doi.org/10.1523/JNEUROSCI.5003-11.2012

Dehaene, S. (2011). Evidence for a hierarchy of predictions and prediction errors in human cortex. *Proceedings of the National Academy of Sciences*, *108*(51), 20754–20759. https://doi.org/10.1073/pnas.1117807108

Walker, J. J. (2013). Audiometry Screening and Interpretation. 87(1), 8.

- Walter, W. G., Cooper, R., Aldridge, V. J., McCALLUM, W. C., & Winter, A. L. (1964).
 Contingent Negative Variation: An Electric Sign of Sensori-Motor Association and Expectancy in the Human Brain. *Nature*, 203(4943), 380–384.
 https://doi.org/10.1038/203380a0
- Wehr, M., & Zador, A. M. (2005). Synaptic Mechanisms of Forward Suppression in Rat Auditory Cortex. *Neuron*, 47(3), 437–445.

https://doi.org/10.1016/j.neuron.2005.06.009

- Whiting, K. A., Martin, B. A., & Stapells, D. R. (1998). The Effects of Broadband Noise Masking on Cortical Event-Related Potentials to Speech Sounds /ba/ and /da/. *Ear and Hearing*, 19(3), 218–231.
- Wijtenburg, S. A., & Knight-Scott, J. (2011). Very short echo time improves the precision of glutamate detection at 3T in 1H magnetic resonance spectroscopy. *Journal of Magnetic Resonance Imaging*, 34(3), 645–652. https://doi.org/10.1002/jmri.22638
- Williams, S. M. (1991). Handedness inventories: Edinburgh versus Annett. *Neuropsychology*, 5(1), 43–48. https://doi.org/10.1037/0894-4105.5.1.43
- Winkler, I., Tervaniemi, M., & Näätänen, R. (1998). Two separate codes for missingfundamental pitch in the human auditory cortex. *The Journal of the Acoustical Society* of America, 102(2), 1072. https://doi.org/10.1121/1.419860
- Winterer, G., Coppola, R., Egan, M. F., Goldberg, T. E., & Weinberger, D. R. (2003). Functional and effective frontotemporal connectivity and genetic risk for

https://doi.org/10.1016/s0006-3223(03)00532-8

- Woodcock, E. A., Anand, C., Khatib, D., Diwadkar, V. A., & Stanley, J. A. (2018). Working Memory Modulates Glutamate Levels in the Dorsolateral Prefrontal Cortex during 1H fMRS. *Frontiers in Psychiatry*, 9, 66. https://doi.org/10.3389/fpsyt.2018.00066
- Yabe, H., Tervaniemi, M., Sinkkonen, J., Huotilainen, M., Ilmoniemi, R. J., & Näätänen, R.
 (1998). Temporal window of integration of auditory information in the human brain. *Psychophysiology*, 35(5), 615–619. https://doi.org/10.1017/s0048577298000183
- Yabe, Hirooki, Tervaniemi, M., Reinikainen, K., & Näätänen, R. (1997). Temporal window of integration revealed by MMN to sound omission. *Neuroreport*, 8(8), 1971–1974.
- Zatorre, R. J., & Belin, P. (2001). Spectral and temporal processing in human auditory cortex. *Cerebral Cortex (New York, N.Y.: 1991)*, *11*(10), 946–953. https://doi.org/10.1093/cercor/11.10.946
- Zhou, Y., & Danbolt, N. C. (2014). Glutamate as a neurotransmitter in the healthy brain. Journal of Neural Transmission (Vienna, Austria: 1996), 121(8), 799–817. https://doi.org/10.1007/s00702-014-1180-8

Edinburgh Handedness Inventory

Please indicate your preferences in the use of hands in the following activities by putting + in the appropriate column. Where the preference is so strong that you would never try to use the other hand unless absolutely forced to, put +. If in any case you are really indifferent put + in both columns. Some of the activities require both hands. In these cases the part of the task, or object, for which hand preference is wanted is indicated in brackets. Please try to answer all the questions, and only leave a blank if you have no experience at all of the object or task.

object or task.

		LEFT	RIGHT
1	Writing		
2	Drawing		
3	Throwing		
4	Scissors		
5	Toothbrush		
6	Knife (without fork)		
7	Spoon		
8	Broom (upper hand)		
9	Striking Match (match)		
10	Opening box (lid)		
i	Which foot do you prefer to kick with?		
ii	Which eye do you use when using only one?		

L.Q.

Leave these spaces blank

DECILE

Appendix B



MEGA-PRESS acquisition sequencing

Appendix B. Figure illustrating the timing and sequencing parameters for the fMRS

acquisition (A. R. Craven, personal communication, May 28th, 2020)